

# Law Beyond Borders: Transnational Legal Pluralism Following Hong Kong's New Reality

Pontus Blomqvist

Lund University Sociology of Law Department

Master Thesis (SOLM02) Spring 2022



Supervisor: Rustamjon Urinboyev

Examiner: Isabel Schoultz

#### **Abstract**

Hong Kong is a region undergoing rapid social, political, and legal change as mainland China seeks to increase its control over the previously largely autonomous region with laws such as the national security law which asserts its jurisdiction beyond borders, complicating matters for Hong Kongers living abroad. The effects of law asserting its jurisdiction beyond borders is contingent on the relative dependency of states, as can be seen in the South Korean strategy with regards to the national security law where the state has sought to maintain "strategic ambiguity" in order to balance US and Chinese relations. An Ambiguous approach provides an increased opportunity for other forms of normative orderings to enter the social sphere, having an impact on Hong Kongers who now find themselves in a new legal reality not only in Hong Kong but in a wider transnational context as a result of China's political influence. This thesis seeks to answer the question of how Hong Kongers living in South Korea navigate the context of transnational legal pluralism through a qualitative approach, analyzing eight in-depth semi-structured interviews, utilizing theoretical perspectives from legal pluralism and state influence. Findings indicate that Hong Kong law manages to exert influence and regulate life across borders, maintaining a large presence in the lives of Hong Kongers in South Korea where it exists in competition with a multiplicity of normative orderings in a changing social field, making it important for states committed to human rights to participate in the dynamic reconfiguration of the law.

## Keywords

Legal Pluralism, Migration, State Influence, Transnationalism, National Security Law, Hong Kong, South Korea.

# Acknowledgments

To the participants, thank you for sharing your experiences following a difficult time. Without you this project would not have been possible.

To my supervisor Rustamjon Urinboyev, for your valuable insights and encouragement throughout the writing process.

To my family and friends, for your endless support and encouragement.

# Table of Contents

1. Introduction	5
1.1. Research Question and Aim	7
1.2. Delimitation	7
1.3. Thesis Structure	8
2. Background	9
2.1. Contextualizing Hong Kong	9
2.2. The National Security Law and Its Effects	11
2.3. Contextualizing South Korea	12
2.4. The Conflict Beyond Borders	14
3. Literature Review	16
3.1. Normative Orders	16
3.2. Migration	22
3.3. Interdependence of States	25
3.4. Research Gap	27
4. Theoretical Framework	30
4.1. Legal Pluralism	30
4.2. State Influence	34
4.3. Transnational Legal Pluralism	36
5. Methods	39
5.1. A Qualitative Approach	39
5.2. The Interview	40
5.3. Data Analysis and Coding	41
5.4. Validity, Generalizability and Reliability	42
5.5. Reflexivity	43
5.6. Ethical Considerations	45
6. Empirical Data and Analysis	47
6.1. Uncertainty	47
6.2. Polarization and Conflict Avoidance	52
6.3. Oppositional Norms	55
6.4. Limited Opportunities	57
6.5. Socioeconomic Inequality	59
6.6. Summary of Results	61
7. Discussion and Concluding Remarks	64
References	68
Appendices	78
Appendix I	78
Appendix II	79

#### 1. Introduction

Hong Kong is a region undergoing rapid social, political, and legal change as mainland China seeks to increase its control over the previously largely autonomous region. Bills like the proposed Hong Kong extradition bill (Fugitive Offenders and Mutual Legal Assistance in Criminal Matters Legislation (Amendment) Bill, 2019) sought to serve this purpose, attempting to establish mechanisms for the transfer of Hong Kong fugitives to mainland China but was met with protests from hundreds of thousands of Hong Kongers in favor of an autonomous and democratic Hong Kong.

The 2019-2020 Hong Kong protests initially began out of a fear that Beijing would use the extradition bill for political purposes, eroding the autonomy of Hong Kong. However, as the protests progressed from peaceful mass marches to increasingly violent clashes with the authorities the protestors coalesced around five demands with pro-independence slogans appearing frequently (Creery, 2020) until the movement was largely silenced by the outbreak of the covid pandemic.

In 2020 the Chinese legislative power enacted the Hong Kong national security law as a response to the social unrest (Lam, 2020), the details of which were hidden from the public until after the law was passed (Wai & Tsoi, 2020). The law granted the Hong Kong government sweeping powers to suppress the opposition, labeling them as threats to national security, asserting the law's jurisdiction beyond borders, attempting to regulate individuals not residing in Hong Kong (Kwan, 2020). The law has de facto been used for politically motivated prosecutions, targeting pro-democracy politicians, protestors, journalists, and activists (Singh & Abratique, 2021). Within the legislative contexts the law has resulted in there being little to no opposition left in the Hong Kong Council (Tsoi, 2020).

Following the introduction of the national security law the region has seen a wave of emigration and a growing interest in pursuing life abroad, with the Hong Kong Government's department of statistics estimating a decrease of 89 200 residents between 2020 and 2021 (2021). While some countries have taken steps to provide pathways for emigration such as Taiwan, Australia, Canada, and the United Kingdom (Mcgregor, 2020) the response has been different in countries where China exerts a greater influence.

South Korea in particular finds itself caught between the US and China where on the one hand endorsing the national security law would run counter to the principles of democracy and human rights, while on the other hand there remains incentive to cooperate with China on economic and North Korean matters leading to the country's "strategic ambiguity" with regards to the national security law (Kang, 2020). The impact of the protests on South Korea have been felt at the individual and community level, which was made clear during the heights of the 2019 Hong Kong protests, where disputes took place between students with differing views on national sovereignty in China, Hong Kong and Taiwan (Choi & Shin, 2019).

From a sociolegal perspective the national security law challenges law as perceived from the standpoint of methodological nationalism where "the state presents the ultimate point of reference for both domestic and international law" (Banakar & Travers, 2013) both directly through the law asserting jurisdiction over individuals not residing Hong Kong (Kwan, 2020) and indirectly through economic and cultural logics. An Ambiguous approach to the national security law provides an increased opportunity for other forms of normative orderings to enter the social sphere, having an impact on Hong Kongers who now find themselves in a new legal reality not only in Hong Kong but in a wider transnational context as a result of China's political influence.

To answer these challenges to the state centered paradigm the thesis will draw upon theory from legal pluralism, a contextual approach to law that engages with empirical data, attempting to situate law within a broader social sphere exploring the relationships between law and institutions, agencies, communities, and non-governmental organizations (Griffiths, 2020). As well as theoretical work from the field of international law on how states are influenced and exert influence by being part of a network of states (Goodman & Jinks, 2010). The material analyzed consists of empirical data from eight in-depth semi structured interviews of Hong Kongers living in South Korea.

#### 1.1. Research Question and Aim

The thesis will seek to investigate how China's efforts to increase its control over the previously largely autonomous region of Hong Kong affects Hong Kongers living abroad in South Korea through asking the question:

How do Hong Kongers living in South Korea navigate the context of transnational legal pluralism following the rapid social, political, and legal shift in Hong Kong?

The thesis could aid us in understanding the complex transnational nature of law in the region and the new reality for Hong Kong citizens who find themselves in a different world as a result of the rapid social, political and legal change following the 2019-2020 protests and the consequential introduction of the national security law (Lam, 2020). As well as contribute to the legal pluralistic debate through adding a transnational dimension. In addition, Reimagining sovereignty as interdependent and relational can aid in ensuring future protections of human rights by preventing states from denying responsibility through the claim that they exist autonomously (Clarke & Whitt, 2007).

With regards to migration the thesis contributes through revealing migrants' experiences in an understudied East Asian context. Moreover, the direction of migration - from Hong Kong to South Korea, presents an opportunity to shed light on migration happening from powerful-to-weak states in relational terms where the potential for state influence on emigrants is greater.

#### 1.2. Delimitation

The thesis will restrict itself to a bottom-up, qualitative approach - focusing on "ordinary people's normative practices and experiences of law and legality" (Banakar, 2019, 4). This means employing a broader concept of law, while still acknowledging and referencing the effects of the narrower state law. Moreover, the thesis will be restricted to the context of Hong

Kongers in South Korea and as such will not cover the wider influence of China or Chinese state law in East Asia or its effect on South Korean state law.

#### 1.3. Thesis Structure

The following section seeks to contextualize the research question and aim through providing a background of Hong Kong, South Korea, the protests, the national security law, and the effects of the Hong Kong situation beyond borders. The literature review will follow and is structured around the themes of normative orders, migration, and interdependence of states, concluding with an identification of a research gap. Next the theoretical framework for investigating transnational legal pluralism is presented through combining legal pluralism and theories from international law on state influence. The methods section aims to provide methodological considerations, an account of how the data has been collected and analyzed as well as reflexive, and ethical considerations. The empirical data and analysis section will be informed by the theoretical framework and structured around the themes which emerged from the coding process before summarizing the results from the analysis. Finally, the thesis will conclude through answering the research question, discussing its implication, and promising avenues for further research.

# 2. Background

An understanding of the context under which the developments of the situation in Hong Kong has taken place is important for an exploration of how Hong Kongers navigate the new reality they find themselves in. This section aims to provide the background through covering the history of Hong Kong - from a British colony to the handover of Hong Kong to China under the conditions of "one country, two systems" - to present protests and the national security law and its effects. As well as the history of South Korea and its geopolitical significance leading to their strategy of ambiguity with regards to the Hong Kong matter.

#### 2.1. Contextualizing Hong Kong

After the first Opium war in 1842 China ceded Hong Kong to the British empire, under which it was subordinated until 1984 through the Sino-British joint declaration which stated that Hong Kong would be handed back to China in 1997 after a 13-year transition. As Chu notes, the way in which British colonialism ended in Hong Kong broke some conventions as Britain transferred sovereignty to China, another sovereignty, effectively bypassing the colonized population of Hong Kong (2022).

The Sino-British joint declaration (Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau, 1984) stipulated that Hong Kong would be handed back to China on the condition that the "current social and economic systems" and "life-style" would remain unchanged for 50 years. The circumstance following the agreement came to be known as "one country, two systems" where Hong Kong remained a capitalist economy and its citizens were guaranteed to have rights such as free speech, assembly, and religious belief until at least 2047.

The British government did not manage to prescribe Hong Kong a constitutional reform on its own due to Chinese opposition and a lack of interest from Hong Kong's legislative council (Darwin 1988; 2008). Regardless, the British government delegated the power to manage domestic affairs to Hong Kong, enabling Hong Kong to become a de facto treaty port open to foreign trade but able to resist interventions and orders from Britain. Darwin argued that as a

result of the collapsing British empire Hong Kong was decolonized in substance, despite failing to attain sovereignty and self-governance.

From a Chinese perspective Hong Kong had long been suffering under British rule and upon their exit Britain transferred power to pro-British politicians in an attempt to manipulate the newly independent Hong Kong to maintain Britain's economic and political interests (Chu, 2022). As such Hong Kong has often been seen as a symbol of China's national humiliation which in turn justifies the Chinese government's rights to recover Hong Kong and develop it as a special administrative region. China's long-standing ambition with regards to Hong Kong can be seen in a 2014 white paper where it is asserted that "China's central government has comprehensive jurisdiction over all local administrative regions including the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region" and that the high degree of autonomy of the HKSAR is not inherent but authorized by Chinese central leadership (Information Office of the State Council, 2014).

While Hong Kong has never been a democracy there have been grassroot movements supporting democracy as far back as the late 1960s continuing to the time of writing (Cheng, 2007). However, a rapid shift in the social, political, and legal reality of Hong Kong is underway following large-scale protests of 2019 and 2020.

The "Fugitive Offenders and Mutual Legal Assistance in Criminal Matters Legislation (Amendment) Bill" (2019) which was proposed to establish mechanisms for the transfer of Hong Kong fugitives to mainland China was met with large scale protests; protest organizers estimating the number of participants being as large as 2 million (Griffiths & Regan, 2019). The protestors feared that Beijing would use the bill for their political purposes and erode the autonomy of Hong Kong.

While the protests against the extradition bill were initially successful with Hong Kong chief executive Carrie Lam promising to suspend the bill, the initial protests grew into a series of large demonstrations, progressing from peaceful mass marches to increasingly violent clashes with the police, whom many perceived to be using excessive force. Over several months of demonstration, the protestors coalesced around five demands (John, 2019). First, the extradition bill should be withdrawn, not merely suspended. Second, an independent inquiry of police brutality should be initiated. Third, the categorization of protests as "riots" which

carried with it significant legal punishment should be retracted. Fourth, arrested protestors should be provided amnesty. Fifth, full universal suffrage. Hopes were high as the pro-democracy camp managed to secure a landslide victory in the November 2019 local elections, a potential power shift in the governance of Hong Kong (Graham-Harrison, 2019).

The response from mainland China was to categorize the social unrest as radicalism with China Daily claiming that Hong Kong had been "plagued by unwarranted political wrangling and violent radicalism" (2019). From the Chinese perspective the protests risked undermining the stability and social harmony of the HKSAR which were crucial for its social and economic development.

The protests were to a large extent silenced with the outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic in early 2020 as social distancing rules were imposed and residents stayed home. On the 30th of June 2020, an hour before the anniversary of the handover of Hong Kong to China from British rule, Beijing imposed the Hong Kong national security law (Lam, 2020), the details of which were hidden until after the law was passed (Wai & Tsoi, 2020).

#### 2.2. The National Security Law and Its Effects

The national security law's 66 articles criminalize broadly defined acts such as subversion, foreign collusion, terrorism and secession with a maximum penalty of life in prison; providing Beijing greater power to regulate life in the region than ever before. Cross-border implication of the law follows as well, as it asserts its jurisdiction not only over offenses taking place outside of the region, but also over persons who are not permanent residents of Hong Kong. After coming into power, the law has de facto been used for politically motivated prosecutions, targeting pro-democracy politicians, protestors, journalists, and activists (Singh & Abratique, 2021). In the legislative context the law has resulted in there being virtually no opposition left in the Hong Kong council (Tsoi, 2020).

While the Hong Kong government and Beijing defend the law as a necessary response to the years of civil unrest and demonstrations, its critics have spoken out about the law's potential to target political speech and organizations - fearing that the law is an attempt by Beijing to

diminish Hong Kong's autonomy, ending the "one country, two systems" policy which has governed the region since the British handover. The discontent with Hong Kong's new reality can be seen in the record low voter turnout of 30.2% during the legislative elections, going down from a voter turnout of 58% in the elections five years prior (Legislative Council General Elections, 2021; 2016).

The introduction of the security law has led to a wave of emigration from the region, the Hong Kong government department of statistics estimating a decrease of 89 200 residents between mid 2020 and mid 2021 (2021). Countries such as Taiwan, Australia, Canada, the United Kingdom, and the United States have taken steps to provide pathways for emigration (Mcgregor, 2020). However, the cross-border reach of the law has raised worries, causing the British government to contact human rights advocates and activists, advising them to "avoid traveling to countries with Hong Kong extradition treaties" (Davidson, 2021).

#### 2.3. Contextualizing South Korea

While many geographically distant and powerful nations have been outspoken against the national security law, the situation is different within the sphere of states under greater Chinese influence, as the conditions for states' ability to regulate beyond borders depend on relative power dynamics. One example is South Korea where a strategy of ambiguity has been maintained with regards to the developments in Hong Kong - hoping to balance the country's relations with the United States and China.

The Korean peninsula has long been of geopolitical significance, resulting in a dependence on states which inevitably has shaped politics and life in the region. After defeating China in the Sino-Japanese War of 1891 and Russia in the Russo-Japanese War of 1904 to 1905, Japan became a protectorate of Korea, treating Korea as a conquered land until annexing the country in 1910 - dominating its economy and exploiting natural resources and labor. Korea was liberated from Japanese rule in tandem with the Allied victory that ended World War II.

Following allied victory, the three powers who had defeated Nazi Germany, the United States, Great Britain and the Soviet Union met at the Potsdam conference in 1945 where it was

agreed upon that Soviet troops would occupy the northern portion of Korea, while American forces would occupy the south. The situation on the peninsula gradually worsened during the coming years, as Chalmers Johnson notes "Between Japan's surrender on August 15, 1945, and the installation of Syngman Rhee as president of the republic of Korea in the southern half of the peninsula on August 15, 1948, the Koreans themselves tried desperately to create a postcolonial government of their own" ultimately being undone by superpower rivalries (2007, 134). On the northern part of the peninsula the Soviets promoted and endorsed a Communist government while the Americans moved to support the authoritarian nationalist Syngman Rhee, both superpowers effectively building up regimes supporting their own interests. The consolidation of a pro-American South Korea and pro-Soviet North Korea resulted in war splitting up the two Koreas in 1950.

Shortly after North Korea invaded South Korea the US intervened. After recovering Seoul, the US invaded North Korea with hope of reuniting the peninsula under South Korean governance - an event bringing China to North Korea's support. The war came to trench warfare along the geographical area which would later become known as the demilitarized zone which separates the two Koreas to this day. In 1951 Soviet representatives proposed discussion for a cease fire, the negotiations would take almost two years but was ultimately accepted. The war caused five million deaths and the two sides have technically been at war since.

South Korea remained an authoritarian regime until the late 1980s to early 1990s where it managed to transition to a democracy largely as a result of a bloody democracy movement of its own - the culmination of which might have been the Gwangju uprising where citizen raided local police stations and armories in order to drive out government troops who had opened fire on protestors. While the citizen uprising was initially successful in driving out the government troops the South Korean army soon reentered Gwangju, killing anyone who did not lay down her or his weapons. As Johnson notes, it is difficult to calculate how many were killed, the "South Korean government later settled on a figure of at least 240 killed [while] Gwangju sources claim more than 3,000 killed or injured" (Johnson, 2007).

US presence in South Korea has remained strong since 1945, and it would take until 1994 for the United States to transfer peacetime control over South Korean forces to South Korea, though the US still retains the privilege to control South Korean forces at times of war (Ibid).

Despite US aid, economic recovery after the war was slow until a period of rapid economic development from 1961 to 1996 led by exports, the majority of which was absorbed by the United States (Seth, 2017). Today South Korea has diplomatic and economic relationships with both Russia, and China which replaced the United States as South Korea's largest trading partner in 2004 (Ibid). With regards to North Korea, China remains its ally and patron.

With the need for cooperation with China with regards to North Korean and economic matters on the one hand and longstanding military dependence and economic relationship with the United States on the other, South Korea finds itself under pressure from both sides as the US-China rivalry has intensified. An example of which can be seen in the installation of a US THAAD anti-missile battery on South Korean soil in 2017 resulting in swift economic retaliation from China (Salmon, 2019). While the US remains a strong presence on the peninsula the relationship has proved to be complicated as frequent threats were made to reduce US military presence in the region during the presidency of Donald Trump (Gordon & Lubold, 2020).

The need for cooperation with China and the US has impacted Korean policy with regards to the developments in Hong Kong. While the South Korean foreign ministry has publicly stated that it is important that "Hong Kong enjoys a high degree of autonomy" (Kim, 2020) the reality of the South Korean strategy with regards to the matter has been that of "strategic ambiguity" as the state attempts to balance US and Chinese relations (Kang, 2020).

# 2.4. The Conflict Beyond Borders

The strategy of ambiguity has not prevented the conflict from taking place on Korean soil. During the Hong Kong protests altercations were happening on Korean campuses between students from mainland China and supporters of the Hong Kong protests. Following these conflicts Korean universities have come under criticism due to not confronting allegations of harassment and bullying taking place, with speculations of the cause being economic ties with China (Crystal, 2019).

In response to the conflicts happening in South Korea the Chinese embassy in the country publicly stated that it "regretted the emotional conflicts but that it is 'natural and sensible' for Chinese students to display anger towards efforts to hurt their countries sovereignty and distort facts" (Choi & Shin, 2019). The embassy endorsing Chinese students' role in the conflict as "natural and sensible" is an endorsement of the social pressures applied by the group, social pressures which play a role in the general process of the adaptation of beliefs and behavioral patterns by the surrounding culture (Goodman & Jinks, 2004).

The effect of Chinese policy is felt across Asia and the circumstances of South Korea's ambiguous approach with regards to the national security law invites an opportunity for other forms of normative orderings to enter the social sphere, potentially impacting China's ability to regulate life beyond its national borders. The transnational nature of law in the region is complex and Hong Kongers now find themselves in a new reality, the effects of which provides ample ground for socio-legal exploration.

#### 3. Literature Review

As the 2019-2020 Hong Kong protests and the introduction of the national security law is a relatively recent phenomenon; taking place less than two years from the time of writing, academic material covering the conflict is limited. As such the literature review will instead turn to broader works on topics relevant to the study matter. The review will be organized around three themes. First, the multiplicity of normative orderings governing life in the region, beginning with works on Confucianism as a normative order regulating life, followed by the literature covering the matter from a legal pluralistic perspective. Second, the literature on migration and understudied migration flows as well as research at the relational behavioral level. Third, the literature from international law, bringing a state-to-state perspective through exploring studies of how states are changed through being part of an international network of states.

#### 3.1. Normative Orders

While few studies have been directly concerned with the plurality of alternative normative orderings in East Asia, a lot of attention has been paid to one specific normative order among a multiplicity of normative orderings governing life in the region, Confucianism. As a normative order, Confucianism has proven to be tenacious, firmly rooting itself in the lives, values, and culture of East Asia where it maintains a profound influence (Liu, 2018).

Confucianism has circulated in China for over 2500 years, (Littlejohn, 2010) but it's reach has been far greater, having a profound influence on the development of East Asian countries such as Japan and South Korea where it still has an impact on people's lives and values to this day (Liu, 2018). However, as Hahm notes, just as "legal theorists continue to disagree about the nature and scope of the concept of law... so does almost anyone with a voice seem to have different ideas about what Confucianism means" (Hahm, 2003). Hahm speculates that this is due to the human tendency to want simple categories to take the place of the messy realities of life. A discussion about Confucianism inevitably leads to the question of "Whose Confucius?" as Confucian writing and consequential interpretations have been under heavy debate among

scholars (Ivanhoe, 2002, 119). To deal with the complexities of the issue this section will not be concerned with an in-depth examination of the concept but instead turn to its relevance to social and legal thought in East Asia and the norms which remain prevalent in the region as well as its relation to other systems such as law and democracy. Where generalizations of the concept of Confucianism are made, they should be interpreted with caution as there exists an enormous diversity not only within Confucianism itself but also within the vast geographical space where it has had its influence.

John C. H. Wu, was a Chinese lawyer and Legal Philosopher. Though he would later in life come to soften his critique, he expressed the Chinese conception of law as "backwards and stagnant" due to its loyalty to the moral ideals of Confucianism (Davis, 2019, 2318). Law, for Wu could not gain its grounding in morality, it had to stray away from its Confucian background towards a law which does not identify with either "morality, religion, economics or politics" instead serving "a great number of interests" (Wu, 1932, 66). Wu's writings reflect the prevalence of Confucian social norms in conducting everyday lives in China, revealing the problem of state centered perspectives of law. Indeed, it is not the first time Confucianism has come under critique for acting as a basis for society - as far back as 280B.C - 233B.C Han Fei Tzu of the legalist school criticized Confucianism for its impracticality, contesting that:

"What is called wisdom consists of subtle and unfathomable doctrines. Such subtle and unfathomable doctrines are difficult even for men of highest intelligence to understand. If what men of highest intelligence find to be difficult to understand is used to become laws for the people, the people will find it impossible to understand" (Chan, 1963, 259)

As Elton notes there is an inherent tension with Confucianism and the rule of law where "systemic features of Confucianism such as social hierarchy (and the corresponding social inequality), reliance on discretion, distrust of practitioners of laws are at odds with the rule of law's basic tenets such as equality before the law, rule of legal rules rather than man, and faith in due process of law" (Elton, 2020, 275). The debate on Confucianism and its compatibility with the law is still alive today among contemporary scholars. However, despite the tension the fact remains that the two have existed alongside each other within East Asia throughout its

long and varied history with scholars such as Eric Li arguing that China has incorporated aspects from both Legalism and Confucianism in its governance (Li, 2019).

Skepticism with regards to Confucianism and its compatibility with law has ties with the discussion around Confucianism's relationship with liberal democracy. An attempt at modeling the relationship was made by Baogang He who constructed four models in order to "examine the ways and models of thinking in which the question on Confucianism and Democracy are raised and answered" (2014, 19). He hoped to go beyond the debate which he believed to be shaped by an "East vs West" mentality (Ibid, 18) between Hunting who believed that the values of Confucianism were not compatible with liberal democracy (1984) and Fukuyama who argued that the egalitarian aspects of Confucianism promote liberal democracy (1995).

He's four "ideal-type" models were: conflict, where Confucianism and democracy are in conflict as a result of them emerging from different social and economic conditions (2014, 20-22). Compatible, where "some elements of Confucianism are democratic or are compatible with democratic ideas and institutions" such as the idea of the "morally autonomous individual" and the "just ruler" (Ibid, 22-24). Hybrid, where neither democracy nor Confucianism alone can offer satisfying solutions to the social problems of the times and as such the respective best aspects of each need to be combined (Ibid, 24-25). Critical, where "the marketization of politics has caused the degeneration of the moral dimension of politics", supporters of this line of thought promote a return to classical Confucian moral principles (Ibid, 25-26).

Baogang He acknowledges that the conflict model has been the most empirically accurate but stresses that each model reveals something about the relationship between democracy and Confucianism and as such scholars ought to be cautious of ignoring one in favor of the others as it would risk creating a one sided view of the issue.

Recently Gao and Walayat have come to argue for Confucianism's compatibility with law, specifically focusing on "Pre-Qin" Confucianism through examining different models of compatibilism (Gao & Walayat, 2020). The compatible view, they argue, goes beyond a "legalization of Confucianism" towards a "Confucianization of the law seeking to expand the

nature and functions of the law as a way to promote virtues rather than simply a pragmatic tool of coercion" (Ibid, 25).

The relationship between Confucianism and the law has proved to be multidirectional; while studies have shown the influences of Confucianism on Law (Hahm, 2003; Ho, 2019) there has simultaneously existed a push to promote state law which has been perceived as weak in a region favoring alternative normative orderings:

"weak legal systems are clouding East Asia's economic and political future. For evidence all one has to do is point to the pervasiveness of corruption in all East Asian Countries. Corruption seems to be part of every East Asians daily life, regardless of whether she lives in a mature democracy, a new democracy, or a communist regime. Neither does law seem to restrain executive power. East Asian political leaders and bureaucrats have often been accused of arbitrary exercise of power... Corporate governance throughout East Asia is opaque and unaccountable. Family control of large enterprises is almost always the norm. Where family control is weak there is control by informal networks of people or companies instead, not by legal representatives of shareholders" (Mo et al., 2010)

Mo goes on to argue for a greater relevance of law whose focal point is the protection of individual liberty and rights. A brief examination of South Korea's presidential history indeed reveals a troubled history of extensive corruption (Work, 2018) providing supporting evidence for ongoing corruption in the region. However, turning to Confucianism to explain such phenomena should be practiced with caution as a plurality of factors are likely to play a role, be it social, economic, or historical.

The topic of Confucianism in South Korea is complicated, in a modern context Chaihark Hahm notes that "in place of Confucian values like filial piety or ritual propriety Koreans prefer to speak in terms of individual rights and describe their country as a liberal democracy", yet despite of this "Confucianism informs the way individuals interact with each other and make sense of the world" (Hahm, 2003, 270). Confucian concepts such as the five cardinal relationships, those between ruler and subject, husband and wife, father and son,

elder brother and younger brother and friend and friend are embodied into the norms of society and simply acknowledged as the way of any decent person.

To get around the analytical difficulties of such a problem brought Hahm to conceive of Confucianism as a part of Korean culture, providing individuals with the signs, symbols, and strategies with which they negotiate the world around them. Such an approach focuses not on the value or belief systems of individuals but rather on the signs and idioms they use to articulate beliefs and express judgment. Through the approach Hahm set out to study how law interacted with the Confucian signs and symbols showcasing that the relationship between Korean law and Confucian culture is mutually constitutive - where Confucian culture influences law and law influences culture (2003). A case study focusing on how the Confucian virtue of filial piety has affected law in South Korea is found in Hahms discussion around a Korean supreme court case where an owner of an apartment was denied the right to evict his tenants for failure to pay rent as these tenants happened to be immediate family. The court ruled against the owner on the grounds that while there might not be a defect in the owner's argument as a matter of contract law it nonetheless contradicts widely held moral principles and as such constitutes an abuse of the right to eviction.

Confucianism and law have existed in tandem with one another historically as well as in contemporary modern society, continuing to do so even in societies like South Korea where the population prefers to think of themselves as a liberal democracy (Li, 2019; Hahm, 2003). Despite the efforts of untangling the relationship between Confucianism and democracy the results remain inconclusive. While debate in the field continues Baogang He's four models - conflict, compatible, hybrid and critical (2014), carry with it potential analytical power in view of inconclusive evidence, providing a nuanced approach to a complicated problem.

The relationship between Confucianism and law is a divisive subject on the normative end; one side arguing that the Confucian heritage of the region is grounds for corruption and a weak legal systems while the other praise Confucianism as providing an alternative to liberalism (Gao & Walayat, 2020; He, 2014; Mo et al, 2010) or as a way to shed the colonial legal heritage in previous colonies like Hong Kong (Wai & Yiu, 1998). On the causal end Hahms study showcases that the relationship between Korean law and Confucianism is a

mutually constitutive one, just as law influences Confucianism so does Confucianism influence law.

Confucianism remains an elusive topic, yet its influence in East Asia is undeniable; if one is not confident in the research proving the influence, then the sheer amount of time scholars have dedicated to the topic ought to provide sufficient evidence. Understanding the differences in normative orderings is crucial for any study concerned with understanding a situation in a vastly different cultural context than that of the author's origin, to that end a discussion on Confucianism is illuminating.

The literature on the interplay between Confucianism and systems such as democracy and law prove relevant as the same set of alternative normative orderings influence everyday life in East Asia, playing a role in the legal pluralistic context for Hong Kongers in South Korea. Approaching Confucianism as a set of alternative normative orderings among a multiplicity of normative orderings through a perspective of legal pluralism can further our understanding of the general pluralistic legal context of the region and contribute to existing literature through employing a wider perspective of Confucianism.

Considering the attention paid to alternative normative orders vis-à-vis state law in Asia for millennia as a result of its Confucian heritage it might come as a surprise that literature on the matter stemming from outside the region is a comparatively recent phenomenon. Bronisław Malinowski is widely credited being one of the first scholars demonstrating that centralized government and laws are not a necessary requirement for the functioning of a well-ordered society through his fieldwork in Melanesian society on the Trobriand Islands off New Guinea (1926). Such conclusions run counter to the conventional understanding of law where law is equated with sovereignty, often presented as the foundation of order, and firmly associated with the nation state.

Common themes in the literature on legal pluralism are choice of law, conflicting law issues, how to manage competing jurisdiction and how non-state regulation effectively regulates as an alternative to state law (Tamanaha, 2021). An excellent demonstration of the latter is found in Urinboyev's work concerning Uzbek migrant workers and the Russian shadow economy where a lack of consistency in interpretation, arbitrary enforcement, and corruption of Russian

law has led to informal systems of governance such as street level institutions like racketeering which migrants can rely on to enforce contracts if a dispute occurs (2021).

Migration is another area to which legal pluralism has paid much attention as migrants live multi-sited lives across national boundaries. A topic especially prominent in the literature is migrants taking the law of their country of origin with them to the new country of residence, be it customary law, religious law, or national law (Foblets, 2005; Shah, 2003). As Griffiths notes "migrants are important actors in the dynamic reconfiguration of law at the different localities [in] which they are involved" (2013, 273) impacting the way in which law develops, making migration a highly relevant topic for legal pluralistic studies. An unexplored area in the literature is how powerful nations deliberately try to impact the lives of their emigrants thus also playing a role in the way law develops in the new host country, making the case of Hong Kongers living in South Korea under the national security law especially relevant considering the extent of China's influence in the region (Lam, 2020).

Legal pluralism in the context of East Asia has largely been overlooked despite the often-proclaimed inherent tension between Confucianism and rule of law as well as a distrust of the practitioners of law in favor of Confucian normative orderings emphasizing aspects such as social hierarchy and order (Elton, 2020). Indeed, the prevalence of alternative normative orderings has been blamed for the pervasiveness of corruption in a region where hierarchy and informal networks reign supreme (Mo et al., 2010). Such circumstances combined with an increasing economic and political intertwinement alongside disputes concerning matters such as sovereignty lends itself to an investigation from a legal pluralistic perspective.

# 3.2. Migration

South Korea is dominated by a majority ethnic group, maintaining cultural homogeneity. Still, the country is witnessing an increase in migration which has more than doubled over the past decade with a net positive in incoming migrants of 113 000 in 2020, receiving a large number of low-skilled laborers and foreign students (Statistics Korea, 2021). The largest group of migrants are from China, followed by The US and Japan. The country has relied on a large

number of low-skilled migrant workers with limited period-specific contract terms which often prevent them from obtaining citizenship (Chan, 2019). As a result of increasing migration discourse surrounding cultural diversity has been on the rise and corresponding problems have manifested as a result of a limited experience in dealing with cultural diversity (Haines, 2014). At the same time the term *Damunhwa* meaning multiculturalism is increasingly gaining popularity, being used with a positive connotation in both public discourse as well as state sponsored events (Haines & Lim, 2014).

The lack of research concerning migration between East Asian states can perhaps be explained by what Pletch coined "the three-world division of social scientific labor" (1981) which "tend to focus on global South-North migration" where non-western migration regimes are underrepresented (Urinboyev, 2021, 5). Urinboyev notes that there is a substantial need for empirically grounded knowledge on understudied migration flows as "migrant legal adoption is not uniform everywhere but rather holds different meanings, forms and functional roles depending on sociopolitical context, legal environment, economic system and various cultural factors" (Ibid, 6). Such an argument is particularly pertinent to the context of Eastern Asia considering the cultural gap when compared to the west and Asian Migration representing more than 40 percent of all international migration worldwide in 2020 according to the World Migration Report (United Nations, 2022).

The cultural differences can be elucidated by paying attention to the emphasis these societies often place on social harmony and social order. An example being the tragic Sewol ferry disaster of 2014 in South Korea where an overloaded and unbalanced ferry sank, killing over 300 of its 475 passengers who had been instructed to stay in their rooms as the captain left the ship (Sang-Hun, 2019). The event triggered a widespread debate in South Korean society about the culture and norm of obedience (Ma, 2014) which effectively regulate everyday life alongside state law.

A field of study which has been concerned with migrant adaptation is that of political sociology focusing on the concept of political resocialization, a concept referring to the change of political socialization in individuals who migrate and live under different conditions than what they have previously internalized. There are three contrasting views with regards to the potential for political resocialization: (1) premigration beliefs and actions may be resistant

to change, (2) immigrants may find ways to transfer beliefs and behaviors from one political system to another and, (3) exposure to the new political system may facilitate adaptation. Evidence indicates that both the transfer and exposure thesis matter, migrants do adapt to the new political system (Bilodeau et al, 2010; White et al, 2008). The findings from political sociology are interesting from a socio legal perspective despite research into political resocialization not being directly concerned with law; often concerning itself exclusively with state law when it is.

Studies from the perspective of political resocialization tend to retain a western centric perspective, often focusing on distinctions between industrialized and non-industrialized states with assumptions such as "advanced industrial states share broadly similar political norms and institutions" (White et al, 2008, 272), overlooking the complex reality of not only institutional differences within democratic and advanced industrialized states but a myriad of norms or legal obstacles impacting the lives, attitudes and behavior of migrants. Another obstacle is that these studies are often contained in the perspective of methodological nationalism, which is being increasingly challenged with the advent of globalization.

The limitation of methodological nationalism has been acknowledged by scholars concerned with migration and an increasing amount of research has been centered around transnationalism as the many facets of globalization increasingly lead to migrants living multi-sited lives. Transnationalism in migration studies places the focus on exchanges, connections, and practices across borders, with an emphasis on connections established between countries - acknowledging migrants as both agents of, as well as subjects of transnationalism. A rough typology of the key areas of research with regards to transnational migration is that of research at the "identitarian attitudinal level" concerned with identifications and sense of belonging, and research at the "relational behavioral level" concerned with social relationship and practices as well as systematic connections between origin and destination countries (Boccagni, 2012). Much research at the intersection of law and migration has been focused on migrants' adaptation to law through what Urinboyev calls the dominant frameworks of "assimilation, acculturation, and integration" (2021, 8).

Concerning relational behavior there is the question of what impact the state law of the migrants' native country has post-migration. Research into these matters might have been

suppressed by the prevalence of methodological nationalism and a western centric perspective where the focus on migration lays on individuals migrating from weak to powerful states. However, powerful states such as China challenge old dynamics of power, presenting problems for migrants, a development which can be exemplified through China's attempts to extend the reach of state law beyond borders to regulate and prosecute individuals not residing within the state (Yang, 2020). Such events undoubtedly affect individuals abroad, especially those within a close geographical proximity where the influence of the native state is greater. Students and migrants lacking other citizenships in particular are likely to be regulated by both states due to the difficulty in avoiding going back to the native country, forcing them to regulate their behavior abroad.

To conclude, there is a need to study migrants' experiences in non-western context as we cannot assume that frameworks constructed within the context of the west are directly applicable to Eastern Asia (Urinboyev, 2021). Moreover, the lack of previous research combined with differences when compared to the west and a cultural homogeneity make East Asia an interesting place for further migration research. While transnationalism has met the challenges brought by the limitations of methodological nationalism, little attention has been paid to powerful states attempting to regulate the behavior of its emigrants living abroad presenting a gap in the research. Both understudied migration flows and the effects of powerful states regulating the lives of emigrants beyond borders can be illuminated through asking the question of how Hong Kongers navigate the transnational legal pluralism which has followed from Hong Kong's new reality and the subsequent attempts to regulate life abroad through the national security law.

# 3.3. Interdependence of States

There presumably exists a multitude of factors playing a role in a state's successful regulation of the behavior of emigrants abroad such as geographical proximity, foreign economic influence, state relations, independence between states etc. For example, the influence of foreign investors may impact how institutions deal with political issues and conflict, or a state's will to maintain relationships with other states might affect lives through direct or

indirect action or through displaying ambiguity with regards to the issue. Acknowledging such factors as variables impacting the lives of migrants provides opportunity for greater understanding of legal pluralism, migration, as well as the role of states as they do not exist autonomously, sovereignty is interdependent and relational.

Within the field of international law Ryan Goodman and Derek Jinks have emphasized ways in which states are changed through being part of an international network of states (2004). In their work empirical evidence suggested that three mechanisms in particular were central in influencing the behavior of other states, coercion, persuasion, and acculturation. The literature on the matter primarily focuses on coercion, where states influence the behavior of other states through mechanics such as sanctions, escalating the cost of non-conformity and persuasion, where states influence the behavior of other states through social learning.

Acculturation is defined as the general process of the adaptation of beliefs and behavioral patterns by the surrounding culture. Goodman and Jinks postulate that acculturation has been overlooked in research on international law due to it often being confused or equated with persuasion (2013). Empirically the emergence of global norms which are then embraced and implemented on a state level prove evidence of acculturations effect on states, with studies of state imitation covering areas as diverse as education (Schofer & Meyer, 2005), the environment (Frank et al, 2007), market liberalization and privatization (Henisz et al, 2005), and human rights (Linos, 2013; Frank et al, 2010).

Goodman and Jinks makes the case that states do respond to social pressure and the cognitive frameworks of individuals, pointing to literature on "world polity institutionalisms" (2004, 646). Indeed, work on the mutually constitutive relationship between Confucianism and the law (Hahm, 2003) and legal pluralisms showcasing of the role of the migrants who bring different forms of law with them and proceed to play a role in the dynamic reconfiguration of law (Foblets, 2005; Shah, 2003; Griffiths, 2013) support the claims of Goodman and Jinks with regards to acculturation.

Focusing on acculturation as a result of global norms, or states being part of a network of states, or as regional neighborhood effects is highly relevant but still limited as it is an acknowledgment of the micro through the macro. The process of which acculturation influences state behavior is the following: macro level developments influence actors within a

state, be it statesmen, activists, or even ordinary citizens who in turn influence national legal and policy level outcomes (Goodman & Jinks, 2013). The concept of acculturation stands to gain from a deeper focus on the "micro" aspects of the causal chain of macro-micro-macro. This is an area where legal pluralism could stand to contribute to the existing literature - through providing an account of how the norms develop and exist in everyday life.

States are a part of the web of pluralist interactions affecting Hong Kongers in South Korea, as such the literature on how states are changed through being part of an international network of states proves relevant. Likewise, research on how Hong Kongers navigate the pluralistic legal context abroad could aid in illuminating questions with regards to the power dynamics between states in East Asia and the role of China in this changing landscape. Moreover, through linking the actions of states to the micro and asking the question of how the impacts of state influence is navigated by individuals a more comprehensive understanding could be gained, complementing the literature on the interdependence of states with a thicker account of the reality of state influence at the micro level and how the mechanisms of state influence function.

### 3.4. Research Gap

The different context of East Asia vis-à-vis the West proves to be a promising area of study from the perspective of sociology of law. The discussion on social norms versus state law in Asia has practically been underway since Confucius, persisting through millennia; with the prevalence of Confucian norms coming under heavy critique as far back as fourth century BC from the legalist school who preferred a rigid system of laws that prescribed punishment and rewarded specific behavior (MacCormack, 2006), continuing with Dr. Wu's critique of the Chinese conception of law as "backwards and stagnant" due to its loyalty to the moral ideals of Confucianism (Davis, 2019, 2318). Proponents of Confucianism have argued for Confucianism's compatibility with law (Gao & Walayat, 2020) with scholars such as Wai and Yiu promoting Confucianism as an alternative to shed the "grand narrative" of law stemming from colonial heritage (1998). Empirically, the relationship between law and Confucianism in South Korea has been shown to be a mutually constitutive one, just as law influences

Confucianism so does Confucianism influence law (Hahm, 2003). The prevalence of alternative normative orderings regulating life in the region prompts an understanding going beyond the academic focus on state law and Confucianism.

Studies in legal pluralism offer such a perspective through acknowledging that there exists a multiplicity of factors regulating behavior in every social arena. Common themes in the literature include choice of law, conflicting law and how non-state law regulates as an alternative to state law. However, despite the often-proclaimed inherent tension between alternative normative orderings such as Confucianism and the rule of law in the context of East Asia the region has remained underrepresented in the literature (Elton, 2020).

Literature on migration in Asia is underrepresented as well, despite Asian migration representing more than 40 percent of all international migration worldwide (United Nations, 2020). As Urinboyev notes, there is a substantial need for empirically grounded knowledge on understudied migration flows (2021). The topic of migration has been prominent in the literature on legal pluralism as migrants are important actors in the dynamic reconfiguration of law (Griffiths, 2013). However, while attention has been paid to migrants' bringing the broad legally pluralistic conception of law with them as well as migrants' adaptation to law, powerful states' direct attempts to regulate the life of its emigrants has been overlooked. Such a gap may be the result of studies on migration often focusing on migration from weak-to-powerful states in relational terms.

The success of states in regulating the behavior of its emigrants requires a perspective bringing state-to-state relations into the mix. As globalization continues to develop, states become more and more interdependent, possibly providing large powerful states such as China leverage to enact policy beyond its borders. Work done in international law can contribute through bringing a state-to-state perspective through insights concerning the mechanisms which influence the behavior of other states such as coercion, persuasion, and acculturation, (Berman, 2007; Goodman & Jinks, 2004) where acculturation in particular has been overlooked by international law scholarship (Goodman & Jinks, 2013).

Legal pluralism and international law scholarship could both benefit from developing further insights into how states influence each other and regulate lives beyond borders through focusing on the micro aspects of everyday lives. International law has to a large extent

maintained focus on the macro aspects of state influence, but state socialization is a process grounded in the micro aspects of everyday life (Ibid) which warrants further exploration of the complexity behind the multiplicity of normative orderings governing everyday life and the interactions between them. At the same time work on said multiplicity of normative orderings could benefit from further depth with regards to the important normative community that is states and the process through which the community influences lives.

Investigating China's attempt to regulate beyond borders and its impact on emigrants can contribute to socio-legal understanding through shedding light on the complex transnational nature of law. Furthermore, it can provide a greater understanding of the influence of state law from the migrant's country of origin, as well as add to the migration literature through illuminating migrants' experiences in non-western context. Finally, it can contribute to our understanding of how states influence each other in an increasingly interdependent and connected world.

#### 4. Theoretical Framework

The question of how the new legal reality in Hong Kong affects Hong Kongers abroad benefits from theoretical perspectives focusing on both the bottom-up, everyday reality of Hong Kongers, as well as the state-to-state relations which inevitably affect and is affected by their lives. As such the study will be utilizing theoretical frameworks from legal pluralism, generally defined as a situation in which two or more legal systems coexist in the same field (Griffiths, 1986) and theoretical work from the field of international law on how states are influenced and exert influence by being part of a network of states. The context of international law can contribute to a legal pluralistic perspective through the addition of state-to-state relations - providing depth to the state and its influence as a normative community as well as the mechanisms through which it acts and is acted upon by virtue of being part of an increasingly interdependent network of states. Legal pluralism could likewise contribute to the understanding of international law by empirically shedding light on the complexity of state socialization through a recognition of the multiplicity of normative orderings governing life (Berman, 2007), offering nuance to the process of state socialization as it is "grounded in the beliefs, conduct, and social relations of individuals" (Goodman & Jinks, 2013, 41). The section will conclude by combining and operationalizing the two perspectives of legal pluralism and state influence into a framework for analysis of the transnational legal pluralistic context of Hong Kongers in South Korea.

# 4.1. Legal Pluralism

The advent of increased international trade, information technology, travel, and international social relations all present challenges to law as it has traditionally been conceived. We increasingly live multi-sited lives, maintaining connections, and practices across borders - undermining the state as the ultimate reference point for both domestic and international law (Banakar & Travers, 2013). States are challenged by other states as seen in the example of South Korea, which in turn has an impact on the normative order in ways where a focus on domestic state law proves insufficient to explain the complex reality of the situation. Indeed, other legal orders exist alongside of or in competition to state law, as Merry has argued "many

institutions such as schools and corporations develop forms of private governance" and "informal but rule-governed relationships are characteristic of families, communities, and voluntary organizations" though there has been considerable debate about whether such normative orderings should be called law (Merry, 2001, 8490).

Methodological nationalism, understood as the idea that the state presents the ultimate point of reference for both domestic and international law is insufficient to answer challenges brought by the recognition of a multiplicity of legal orders (Banakar & Travers, 2013, 266). The realization led to the concept of legal pluralism where scholars such as John Griffiths significantly contributed to the topic with the objective of "break[ing] the stranglehold of the idea that what law is, is a single, unified and exclusive hierarchical normative ordering depending from the power of the state and of the illusion that the legal world actually looks the way such a conception requires it to look" (Griffiths, 1986, 4).

The concept of legal pluralism is often defined as a situation in which two or more legal system coexist within the same social field (Ibid) with scholars such as Pospisil going beyond state law, claiming that every subgroup in society such as family, community or political association "has its own legal system which is necessarily different in some respects from those of the other subgroups" thus defining "legal systems" broadly to take into account other forms of normative ordering (1971, 107). Social scientist recognizing the phenomenon have often been interested in how societies have maintained a social order without the concept of European law, documenting a variety of alternative to social control such as customary law, social pressure, and alternative juridical procedures (Chanock, 1985; Diamond, 1973; Malinowski, 1926).

Discussion of legal pluralism tends to employ a distinction which will here be referred to as "weak" and "strong" legal pluralism or what Merry calls "classic" and "new" legal pluralism (1988). Scholars concerned with carrying out research in what came to be labeled as weak legal pluralism focused on carrying out analysis at the intersection of indigenous and state law, an approach which came under critique from Griffiths as he perceived it to be a product of state recognition, thus not true legal pluralism (Griffiths, 1986). The strong version instead grounds itself in a concept of law as independent from the state, an empirical state of affairs not belonging to a single system. That is not to say that legal pluralists deny the impact of

state law, but rather that it is possible for law as a concept to be completely divorced from state law; social relations, or other non-state institutions may govern the lives of Hong Kongers with the same efficiency as official state law.

Strong legal pluralism, the perspective from which this study will depart, goes beyond the conventional understanding of law, acknowledging that in every social arena there exists a multiplicity of factors regulating behavior. State law, regional laws, county law, international law, religion, customs, as well as a wide variety of social norms. Corporations regulate the lives of their employees through company policy as well as their users; the culmination of which may be demonstrated when sitting president Donald Trump was suspended from Twitter, Facebook and Instagram on the 5th of January 2021 (Nilsson, 2021). The extent to which social media regulates life, or life is regulated through social media is growing in relevance as political life is increasingly carried out through social media, and as political life is one of the aspects which is being regulated by the Hong Kong national security law and that the nature of social media transcends national borders it will be a facet of life where the capabilities to regulate beyond borders are presumed to be high.

The increased globalization of the world and the subsequent increased intertwining of regulation between states and internationally has led to studies of transnational legal pluralism concerned with regulatory phenomena extending beyond the nation state. Matters such as trade, migration, the environment, telecommunications, terrorism, pandemics and more have led to transnational movements and organizations, some of which are equipped with traditional legal functions such as the United Nations or the World Trade Organization, all affecting regulation. As Berman notes "wherever one looks, there is conflict among multiple legal regimes." (2016, 151).

Merry suggests that globalization increases legal pluralism in two ways (2001). First, it stimulates the circulation of legal forms and practices between states. Institutions which are quite different from the ones already in existence in receiving society may be transplanted and individuals bring practices and norms with them from other states which gradually or radically replace or change normative orders already in place. Second, legal pluralism is increased through the construction of a global legal order which often acts through institutions with the capacity to regulate, examples of which are the United Nations, the International Monetary

Fund, the World Bank and more. As Merry notes "local actors, such as indigenous peoples, make claims for legal and political sovereignty within the nation state, using international principles of self-determination and rights to protection of culture" (Ibid, 8490). The issue of protecting the culture of Hong Kong is something which has been growing in relevance as freedom of expression and academia has shrunk. Following the Hong Kong events universities outside of the region have introduced new programs focusing on Hong Kong and emigrants have shown interest in preserving the local language Cantonese as a "form of resistance against a monolinguistic culture being imposed by China" (Steger, 2022).

The topic of migration has been paid much attention to in studies concerned with legal pluralism as migrants live multi-sited lives across national boundaries - bringing with them a diverse range of norms and experiences. A topic especially prominent in the literature is migrants taking the law of their country of origin with them to the new country of residence, be it customary law, religious law, or national law (Foblets, 2005; Shah, 2003). As Griffiths notes "migrants are important actors in the dynamic reconfiguration of law at the different localities [in] which they are involved" (2013, 273) impacting the way in which law develops. The context under which migrants bring law with them varies, it can be through norms or customs, or it can be from the country of origin attempting to regulate their lives abroad - as is the case with Hong Kong.

Plural legal systems vary in power, where the more powerful systems gain primacy over the less powerful (Merry, 2001). Local schools, businesses and communities all have their own systems of law-like orderings, yet all function within the framework of the law of the nation state though they can come to challenge it through protests, disregard, or other means. The interactions between these systems have come to be described as "interlegality", a clear example of which can be seen in research on colonial situations where the colonial authority often maintained separate legal systems for the colonial authorities and the subjugated (Moore, 1986).

Extending the focus of law to include categories such as supranational, subnational, national, and non-state law is not without its flaws or critics. Michaels points out that the categorization "still defines every type of legal order by how it relates to the state" thus expanding the paradigm, and that categories such as non-state law represents a very diverse phenomena,

rendering it not very useful (Michaels, 2013). While it is true that these categories seem to define themselves in relation to the state, it is possible to conceive of a complete separation with the use of the terms through directing focus on the actual regulatory capacity of something like a norm or university policy. The same can be said for supranational law, where the 'national' part of the term can be regarded as a sort of dismissal of the nation state. Regarding the second point some skepticism is valid when considering the usefulness of the category of non-state law since it is an incredibly broad concept with vague boundaries, here it is useful to conceive of the category as a higher order category, containing many subcategories from which we gain the much needed precision. Such subcategories might include community, organizations, technology, or structural constraints, each exerting some regulatory capacity but often through different means.

#### 4.2. State Influence

States have the power to create binding rules of law which do not require the consent of the governed, and only the state is entitled to enforce its law, having a monopoly of violence (Weber, 1965). However, as a result of an increased interdependence, states no longer hold absolute discretion on creating laws and as Michael's points out "we find more and more delegation of lawmaking powers to supranational institutions, be they global [such as the United Nations] or regional [as the European Union]. We find more and more cooperation between nations, either formally through treaties and executive agreements, or informally through ad hoc international consultations" (2013, 297-298).

Within the field of international law Ryan Goodman and Derek Jinks have emphasized ways in which states are changed through being part of an international network of states (2004). In their work empirical evidence suggested that three mechanisms were central in influencing the behavior of other states, coercion, persuasion, and acculturation. Goodman and Jinks later come to use the term "material inducement" in place of "coercion" while clarifying that the two terms are largely consistent (2013).

Coercion is when states and institutions "influence the behavior of other states by escalating the benefits of conformity or the cost of nonconformity through material rewards and punishments" (Ibid, 633), which could be seen in China's economic retaliations towards South Korea after the 2017 installment of the THAAD missile defense system. The mechanism of coercion holds that states change their behavior when it is in their material interest to do so. Coercion as a phenomenon is persistent; through showing another state the cost of nonconformity, future action of that state is evaluated through the past costs associated with nonconformity. The mechanism of coercion is dependent on the relative power dynamics between states as larger more powerful states maintain a greater capacity to enact sanction or coercion through other means as the economic damage is unproportionate.

Persuasion involves processes of social learning, often through planned influence of norms on other states or simply through being persuasive as Finnemore argued "normative claims become powerful and prevail by being persuasive" (1996, 141). Once persuaded, an actor internalizes the new norm and rules of behavior, redefining their interests and identities (Goodman & Jinks, 2013). A key feature of the process of persuasion is that actors are consciously convinced of the truth or appropriateness of the norm, belief or practice of the message being conveyed (Hovland et al, 1953). Persuasion may succeed through a number of micro processes such as "framing" where a not commonly accepted message is reframed to resonate with already accepted norms, or through "cuing" actors to engage with, and think about the message.

Acculturation is defined as "actors adopting the beliefs and behavioral patterns of the surrounding culture" and can occur through "varying degrees of identification with a reference group" which generates cognitive and social pressures to conform, real or imagined (Goodman & Jinks, 2004, 639). While persuasion focuses on the content of a norm, acculturation focuses on the relationship between the actor and a reference group. The mechanism of acculturation works by cognitive pressures, where actors are driven to conform through social-psychological costs of non-conformity or social-psychological benefits of conforming to the norms or expectations of a group (Goodman & Jinks, 2013).

Social pressures applied by a group is another mechanism through which acculturation is exerted (Ibid). The processes through which the social pressure is applied may be through the imposition of social-psychological costs like shunning or shaming, or through the imposition of social-psychological benefits such as displays of public approval. Empirical evidence

suggests that there is a tendency for actors to change their behavior in order to conform to the behavior of the group even when the group is wrong and there exists an incentive to be accurate (Aronson et al, 2013; Baron et al, 1996; Göckeritz et al, 2010). However, as conformity through social pressures applied by a group is an external pressure it often leads to public compliance with social norms, not private acceptance (Goodman & Jinks, 2013). An important caveat with regards to acculturation is that actors don't always bow to social pressure, the likelihood of conformity may be bound to a range of different factors such as group size or relative power relations.

Goodman and Jinks do not make any claims as to which mechanism is most effective, instead limiting their work through focusing on the conceptual distinctions between them (2013). The three mechanisms have different bases of influences, behavioral logic, forms of influence, and results. As Goodman and Jinks summarizes, the basis of influence of coercion is material interests, for persuasion it is a congruence with internal values, for acculturation it is the social expectations and cultural identity. The behavioral logic of coercion is instrumentalism, for persuasion it is an active assessment of the validity of a rule, for acculturation it is a conscious or unconscious assessment of social role, social status, and mimicry. The forms of influence for coercion are material punishment and reward, for persuasion it is framing, cuing, or convincing, for acculturation it is the social rewards and punishments and the cognitive costs or benefits. With regards to results, coercion achieves compliance, persuasion achieves acceptance, while acculturation achieves conformity.

## 4.3. Transnational Legal Pluralism

Combining the concepts of legal pluralism and state influence provides a framework through which it is possible to conduct an analysis of the transnational legal pluralist context of Hong Kongers in South Korea following Hong Kong's new reality. In theorizing about state socialization Goodman and Jinks recognizes that the mechanisms of socialization operate through various microprocesses at the individual level and that a fuller account of these mechanisms is a necessary step for the project which they have in mind (2013). Legal pluralism can complement theories of state influence by providing a more comprehensive

framework to examine these various microprocesses, recognizing the multiplicity of norms regulating life - a nuanced perspective concerned with the empirical reality of law. Likewise, theories of state influence complement legal pluralism through the addition of state-to-state relations as "yet another set of possible alternative normative communities to the web of pluralist interactions." (Berman, 2007, 1177).

When considering the multiplicity of normative orderings governing the lives of Hong Kongers in South Korea there is a difficulty to be circumvented with regards to less formal normative orderings, as they "blend more readily into the landscape" (Merry, 1988, 873). As such there is a need to place an emphasis on the explorative when collecting and analyzing data, with an awareness of the different pathways of which the variety of normative orderings present may stem from, such as institutional affiliation, various social groups, state law, social media, or customs to mention a few. An understanding of the legal pluralistic situation at hand stems from engaging with those affected and as such flexibility in the framework is a necessary feature.

With regards to state-to-state relations the mechanisms of state influence are often paid attention to at the macro level, that is to say that sanctions against a state hope to cause change in the state, a macro-macro causal relationship. However, as Goodman and Jinks acknowledges, such causal links are ultimately explicable at the micro level as the mechanisms influence all kinds of actors which in turn influence legal and policy outcomes, a macro-micro-macro causal relationship (2013). The mechanism of acculturation as well as the coercive and persuasive efforts of the Chinese state with regards to the events in Hong Kong ultimately reaches and affects individuals and their everyday lives who proceed to affect state policy and law. For example, the coercive aspects of the national security law may induce a change in behavior through threatening to limit future economic opportunities or by restricting freedom in Hong Kong while persuasive efforts seek to change behavior through a convincing narrative promulgated through media or other means. Acculturation on the other hand functions through identification with a reference group which generates real or imagined cognitive and social pressure to conform, a reference group which may vary depending on the person, be it family, friends, coworkers, or institutional settings.

As Sally Merry has argued, embracing legal pluralism requires a shift in our understanding of law where "defining the essence of law or custom is less valuable than situating these concepts in particular sets of relations between particular legal orders in particular historical contexts" (1988, 889). As such the plurality of normative orderings, including state influence, will need to be contextualized and situated within the broader social sphere, and the relationships between them explored.

## 5. Methods

Uncovering how Hong Kongers navigate the context of transnational legal pluralism in South Korea will require flexible methods focusing on depth which allow for the exploration of normative orders difficult to know in advance. This section aims to provide methodological considerations, an account of how the data has been collected and analyzed as well as reflexive, and ethical considerations.

#### 5.1. A Qualitative Approach

The empirical material consists of eight in-depth interviews with Hong Kongers living in South Korea. The interviews were semi-structured in order to make it possible to explore new valuable information not known before the interview. A semi-structured approach to the interview aims to combine the benefits of structured interviews where there are preset and structured questions resulting in reliable and comparable data with unstructured interviews, where there is little preset structure which provides the flexibility to follow up on topics which could not have been known before spending time with the interviewee (Brinkmann, 2020). In terms of interview style, the unexplored nature of the topic calls for a receptive style of interviewing which aims to empower the interviewee to have a large measure of control in the way in which they answer the questions.

As Silverman notes there are aspects of qualitative research in need of recognition (2000). First, the theoretical underpinnings of the research are constantly contested and evolving - the theoretical foundation for this thesis is no different. Second, qualitative data is often contingent, making it important for the contingent factors to be spelled out and reflected on. Third, there is an increased risk for non-randomness of cases. Despite such risks qualitative analysis based on a small amount of data can still produce useful, illuminating, and generalizable results through quality analysis.

While a quantitative approach with a high sample size provides benefits such as a lower margin for error and a decoupling between the researcher and the data it lacks depth in insights as the nature of classification is reductive. A quantitative approach might prove more useful when variables are clear cut, so that a relationship may be hypothesized and tested. A qualitative approach on the other hand can be valuable through exploration of the unknown, such as when an interviewee brings to light facts previously unknown to the researcher. The benefits of a qualitative approach are especially clear when the researcher comes from a different background and cultural context as the situation can be presumed to contain epistemological unknown unknowns.

#### 5.2. The Interview

The eight in-depth, semi-structured interviews were conducted in person in Seoul, South Korea, lasting approximately one hour each. Due to language constraints the interviews were only conducted with Hong Kongers who speak English. Conveniently, English is one of the official languages of Hong Kong as well as a major working language widely used in commerce and legal matters. The background of the interviewees was varied, consisting of students, journalists, and other white collar workers between the ages of 18 to 40.

The initial contact with the participants was made through various means such as messaging boards, contacts at universities and snowball sampling. The interviews took place around Seoul, often in places known to the interviewee such as reasonably private cafés or campus buildings where it was possible to escape the inevitable liveliness of a city home to millions. While the majority of interviews were standard one-on-one interviews, four participants were interviewed in so-called two-person interviews which facilitated dynamic social interactions and spontaneous interaction between the participants as well as allowed for a more comfortable social setting for the interviewees (Brinkmann 2020). The disadvantage of a two-person interview, such as the risk of one participant dominating the discussion, was managed through awareness and moderation by me as the interviewer. In addition, the risk for conflict of interests and antagonisms between the participants was reduced as in both cases the participants approached me with the suggestion of participating in the interview with friends whom they felt comfortable with.

Each interview was structured around three parts for analytical purposes (see Appendix I); however, the actual interview followed another ordering of the question so as to avoid asking

sensitive questions early on which risk making the interviewee uncomfortable (see Appendix II). Part one of the interview examined how the interviewee has experienced and conceptualized the legal shift in Hong Kong. Part two was concerned with exploring the plurality of normative orders existing in the life of Hong Kongers living in South Korea. Part three focused on the impacts of state influence.

While the questions have provided a general framework for the interviews, there has been an emphasis placed on the unstructured side of the semi-structured interviews which has allowed for the opportunity to spontaneously explore relevant topics brought forth by the participant. With regards to the exploration of the plurality of normative orders, the unstructured side of the interviewing process has had a particular emphasis as it is difficult to know the multiplicity of normative orders governing life in advance. In essence, the structured questions provide comparable and reliable data while the unstructured part provides flexibility to explore unknown unknowns.

## 5.3. Data Analysis and Coding

The interviews were transcribed within a couple of days so as to make it easier to recall and capture possible nonverbal signs and gestures that occurred as well as other non-transcribable features of the interview. A thematic analysis of the data was conducted, with regards to discovery the data was coded where the code functioned as a "way of patterning, classifying" the data for further analysis (Saldaña, 2020).

The initial codes were further categorized through clustering comparable or similar codes into groups for analysis and pattern construction. Then the ways in which the categories and patterns interact, and interplay were explored through proposed connections "within, between, and among the constituent elements of analyzed data" (Ibid, 13-14). Finally, the data was reasoned about in order to make inferences and draw conclusions from the findings. As a result of this exercise the following themes emerged: uncertainty, oppositional norms, limited opportunities, socioeconomic inequality, polarization and conflict avoidance

## 5.4. Validity, Generalizability and Reliability

The validity of the study benefits from having direct access to Hong Kongers living their lives in South Korea. However, the nature of qualitative research has resulted in a low sample size which inevitably carries with it risk of diminishing the randomness of samples as well as the generalizability of the research. While these are important factors to have in mind when evaluating the research, the benefits outweigh the costs as the approach has allowed for a detailed description of the participants' experiences which would not be possible through a purely quantitative approach with a high number of participants. With regards to generalizability the study has hoped to compensate through analytical means, but the study could be considered a stepping stone of the previously unexplored, allowing for further research to build upon the findings, strengthening the claims of generalizability. It is important to be aware that the interviewees participating in this study were all under 40 and that the Hong Kong situation is known to have a generational dimension - meaning that those interviewed are more likely to have pro-democracy beliefs. This partial bias was not intended but might reflect the fact that young people holding these beliefs are more likely to migrate from Hong Kong.

With regards to data collection the flexibility of semi-structured interviews has benefited the validity of the study as its flexibility has allowed for an exploration of the unknown, counteracting the difficult, if not impossible task of mapping the multiplicity of normative orderings existing in the lives of Hong Kongers living in South Korea post the 2019 events. In addition, the flexibility has helped to counteract the lack of a shared cultural context between the participant and researcher as it has been possible to ask follow up questions where potential misunderstanding exists.

The background of the interviewees reflected the outcome of the sampling process, not targeting and is worth keeping in mind when evaluating the validity of the study as those above forty, and blue collar workers lack representation. In addition, the situation in Hong Kong is a divisive issue and all of the interviewees tended towards pro-democratic beliefs. This impacts the generalizability of the study while at the same time affecting the depth positively as the participants are representative of the population which the national security law seeks to regulate.

The covid-19 pandemic which contributed to ending the Hong Kong protests in early 2020 has continued to affect lives in both Hong Kong and South Korea. As a result, the lives and experiences of Hong Kongers in South Korea after the 2019 protests and the enactment of the national security law have taken place under the context of covid policies such as social distancing, distance education, distance work, and mandatory quarantine. On the one hand the experiences of the participants have taken place during and are contingent on abnormal circumstances which may affect the validity and generalizability of the study, on the other hand the circumstances were formative with regards to the outcome of the events making it relevant and interesting from the perspective of the study.

It is difficult to speculate on what might have happened in Hong Kong would the covid pandemic have not arrived, but the fact remains that the covid outbreak provided the Hong Kong government with highly effective and legitimized tools of social control in the form of covid policy which have played a formative role in the development of the region, a topic worthy of further research but beyond the scope of this study. As such the context should be viewed as a relevant feature of the research, not merely an abnormal circumstance negatively impacting the validity and reliability of the study.

The reliability of qualitative research depends on data not being misrepresented and that the findings are accurate as well as carefully and thoroughly analyzed (Mason, 2018). This has been sought to be achieved through a transparency of the process and choices made as well as a careful and systematic reevaluation of the data as well as the inferences drawn from it.

# 5.5. Reflexivity

As Whitaker and Atkinson notes, a researcher's "personal characteristics can have consequences for social research at various levels: unexamined assumptions about social life; blind-spots concerning oneself and others; opportunities for empathetic understanding" (2021, 55). It is also the case that "knowledge-production in the social sciences necessarily implicates the researcher in a nexus of power, not merely power over the research, but also the power to define the proper nature of research itself: problems and topics, research strategies, preferred outcomes, and modes of representation. There is equally the power to exclude topics

from scrutiny" (Ibid, 56). As such the personal cannot easily be dismissed through a positivistic distanced, detached, and impersonal approach, instead it is a component of the research requiring careful consideration through the examination of one's beliefs, practices, and judgments in the research process.

My personal interest in Hong Kong stems from my time in South Korea at the heights of the Hong Kong protests in 2019. Every day you read about and saw footage of how the streets of Hong Kong would fill up with protestors. The large-scale protests eventually turned to increasingly bitter and violent conflicts with the authorities. Footage of chanting crowds turned to footage of police officers beating protestors and students practicing throwing molotov cocktails in an empty pool at an occupied university campus (Hale, 2019; Steinbuch, 2019). It surprised me that protests of that scale would have little to no concessions, instead resulting in a harsh government crackdown and increased authoritarianism. The events had its effect on campus grounds in South Korea as well, where conflicts between pro-China students and pro Hong Kong protests took place. The extent of the reach of the conflicts regarding national sovereignty in East Asia was made clear when it was decided that no flags would be allowed during a cultural exchange activity in order to avoid conflict, a decision which led to great Confusion among the participants.

Positionally, I remain firmly rooted in the belief that people should have a say in how they are governed, a belief leading to my choice of subject topic, and which places me in alignment with the pro-democracy camp with regards to the situation in Hong Kong. However, I have been aware of this fact and have sought to counteract it throughout the thesis by a commitment to uncovering the empirical reality of the situation, and by putting an emphasis on fair representation of both sides, as well as transparency throughout the process. A decision which may reflect my positionality on the issue is the language used to refer to Hong Kong, emphasizing the distinctness from mainland China, a choice which may offend "one China" purists and which the reader ought to be aware of.

With regards to personal characteristics which may have an impact on the research it is worth noting that I have been raised and educated within a Swedish context, far from the large city life and cultures of places like Hong Kong and Seoul. Despite the different cultural background, I have maintained a fascination with the culture, life, and cities of East Asia

which has led to me having spent a combined total of over a year living in Tokyo and Seoul where I have made contact with people from all sorts of different places and backgrounds, leading to a familiarity with life in the region, varied as it may be. That is not to say that I have bridged the cultural gap, but rather that it has led to an awareness of where shortcomings in communication may stem from and how to navigate the cultural differences to better achieve mutual understanding.

#### 5.6. Ethical Considerations

During the process of reaching out to potential participants it was necessary to not reveal the sensitive nature of the research topic, only divulging such information in private so as to protect potential sources from outside influence. When a contact was established, the participants were informed of the nature of the research, that participation is voluntary, and that if they felt uncomfortable answering any of the questions they could decide not to answer or simply discontinue the interview without the need for an explanation in order to reach informed consent. In addition, the participants were given the opportunity to ask questions with regards to the research and their participation in it.

Participants who risk breaking the national security law, especially those part of the Hong Kong democracy movement, now fear legal, social, and economical repercussions, making protecting my sources and contacts of utmost importance. In practice this means a commitment to their anonymity in the research as well as careful consideration of details emitted which may allow triangulation to any specific person.

In order to further protect the integrity of the participants the data was stored on my personal encrypted computer, as opposed to the cloud where the data would have to travel through a large amount of infrastructure across many borders until being stored by a provider, a process carrying with it risk of the data being intercepted at each stage. Upon the completion of the thesis all data was deleted so as to ensure that the data will not be used beyond the context of the study which the participant consented to being a part of.

With regards to the presentation of data names have been avoided and the data is presented during the course of analysis with the intent to make it more difficult to parse data in a manner which may allow for triangulation of participants with unique life stories or idiosyncratic speech patterns, a concern legitimized by advances in natural language processing artificial intelligence.

# 6. Empirical Data and Analysis

How do Hong Kongers living in South Korea navigate the context of transnational legal pluralism following the rapid social, political, and legal shift in Hong Kong? To answer this question the analysis of the empirical data is informed by the theoretical framework, and structured around the themes which emerged from the coding process: uncertainty, polarization and conflict avoidance, oppositional norms, limited opportunities, and socioeconomic inequality, finally concluding with a summary section containing the results of the analysis.

#### 6.1. Uncertainty

A shared perspective among a large majority of participants was uncertainty with regards to the situation in Hong Kong and the Hong Kong government, a feeling which remained regardless of the geographical location, and which appeared to overshadow life in general. As one participant expressed herself:

"I think most of us feel uncertain about the future, I think that's the reason people are emigrating to different countries... After the 2019 movement the people lost their way to oppose government policy, it's the government that decides now, what they say you have to follow... Take the pandemic policy for example, the government takes action without reason and is not consistent."

The national security law was often, but not exclusively mentioned as a source of uncertainty:

"There are no clear boundaries... I don't know when I'm breaking the law or when I'm not breaking the law, the government just decides."

While the uncertainty stemmed from the situation in Hong Kong it did not prevent the participants from regulating their lives in South Korea as the participants live truly multi-sited lives with access to and use of information communication technology, the ability to travel, and often maintaining strong connections to Hong Kong such as family and friends, a process

which has been eased through the use of social media. In addition, there was a frequent acknowledgement of the national security law reaching beyond national borders in conversation.

The most frequent form of self-regulation as a result of uncertainty among the participants was self-censorship and the act of thinking twice before taking an action or communicating:

"I now think twice in both public, private, and when posting online... I think I would avoid controversial issues and politics when meeting friends, both in Hong Kong and South Korea."

Self-censorship inevitably informs the migrants role in the dynamic reconfiguration of law in the region, standing in opposition to the formal South Korean commitments to the rights of free speech as well as the informal norms of the participants who condemned the erosion of free speech in Hong Kong. In addition, understanding self-censorship as de facto conformity to the national security law constitutes empirical evidence of how powerful states manage to impact the lives of their emigrants, as well as evidence in favor of previous research in legal pluralism on migrants taking law with them to their new country of residence (Foblets, 2005; Shah, 2003).

With regards to state influence the extent of the effects of Hong Kong state law beyond borders is telling as both the informal norms among participants and formal South Korean state law stand in opposition to Hong Kong state law, yet the latter is prevailing through what can be identified as coercive efforts of state influence such as increased costs of non-conformity to state law as well as uncertainty in application, resulting in a preference among the participants to err on the side of caution when expressing themselves.

However, the participants did distinguish life in South Korea and life in Hong Kong, life in South Korea was often described as being more free, especially in the light of extensive covid policy as compared to South Korea, limiting the possibility of a normal life in Hong Kong. The South Korean authorities were not perceived as a problem:

"We are not afraid of being grabbed in Korea, but what if we get something on our record... Someone might report it to the government, then we can't go back to Hong Kong... I still feel safe here, but I don't know what will happen when I go back to Hong Kong."

Interestingly there were signs of a plurality of social relationships and interactions being affected by this uncertainty, showcasing the power of states as normative communities beyond borders and their participation in what Berman referred to as the web of pluralist interaction (2007), specifically the reach of Hong Kong state law and its capability in regulating the lives of its emigrants in South Korea despite competing normative orderings:

"Before, I would try to not hide my feelings [about the events in Hong Kong] for South Koreans, but after the national security law I have to be more careful."

The fear of divulging too much information was never directed at South Koreans in particular, whom many perceived to be pro-democracy as they have had their own experience fighting for democracy:

"A lot of Koreans have lived through their own fight for democracy, they know how important democracy is and how difficult it is to transition from a dictatorship to a democracy... Even the younger people know it, they learnt it from their parents and their history... they are really proud of it."

Instead, the fear stemmed from a proximity to China and not knowing who might be overhearing the conversation or to whom the word might spread:

"I would like to organize a screening of a documentary about the Hong Kong protests in South Korea but when I talk to my friends, we are hesitant... can we do it, or will we get into trouble. Geographically we are so close to China, it's easy for them to come here... so we are hesitant."

For some participants social relations with Chinese nationals have proved to be especially plagued by uncertainty, resulting in an avoidance of sensitive political topics even when both parties had professed to being empathetic to democracy in Hong Kong:

"I would rather not talk even if they shared this opinion with me... I don't want to say too much... I'm unsure if they are spying or not, I get nervous... I just listen to them."

The need to regulate social relationships and social interactions reflects a substantial change in behavior and the development of new social norms regulating life which have transformed the social field as participants previously active in debating political matters now regulate social interactions and political participation - a process facilitated by the fact of geographical proximity and its effects. All participants were aware of and had identified the breaking point leading to the change in behavior, the end of the pro-democracy protests and the enactment of the national security law.

Directionally the uncertainty stems from Hong Kong and China, demonstrating the transnational nature of the matter at hand which is one factor giving rise to norms of compliance with Hong Kong regulation among Hong Kongers in South Korea. The interviewees often felt a need to think twice before acting as doing so was perceived to carry with it risk, such developments are worth noting as "migrants are important actors in the dynamic reconfiguration of law" in the localities which they are involved, which consequently means that state influence targeting these actors may impact the target state (Griffiths, 2013, 273).

From a state perspective the successful compliance at the micro level is caused by escalating the costs of nonconformity through punishment, it is a coercive effort to influence the behavior of other states by indirect means. Such an effort does not necessarily need to be conscious, the crackdown following the 2019 protests including the national security law could be targeted at the domestic population with the extension beyond borders being a second thought and still de facto have the effect of coercive state influence. All interview participants noted that they changed their behavior in order to comply with the Hong Kong state, and such change is partially the result of uncertainty and risk of punishment upon their return to Hong Kong.

The uncertainty has been escalated by the reality of the bureaucratic processes involved when migrating to a country such as South Korea which did not extend pathways to citizenship for Hong Kongers in light of the events, and where obtaining permanent residency is notoriously

difficult. As one participant with experience in organizing pro Hong Kong democracy protests in South Korea noted when discussing the decrease in political activity among Hong Kongers in South Korea:

"Back in 2019 when we organized these protests most of the protestors were students who are now back in Hong Kong because of visa issues... They had to return to Hong Kong, now there are less people here who might raise their voice."

Potential visa issues presumably leverage coercive efforts and affect forms of normative orderings aligning with the goals of the Hong Kong government as the possibility of being forced to return to Hong Kong is something which remains in mind and a future that needs to be accounted for. However, despite the political situation, a future containing no return to Hong Kong was often not desirable as the participants all had ties to their country of origin, be it family, friends, or emotional attachment.

Upon reflecting about the differences between Hong Kongers abroad in different nation states one participant with extensive international experience noted that:

"Hong Kongers did organize protests in 2019 here in Korea, I even participated once, but in Japan it's a totally different group... Even now they are organizing exhibitions to remember what happened in 2019... They are better organized and have been synchronizing their protests with events and protests taking place in Hong Kong, something which is rare in South Korea."

While the difference may be contingent upon a multitude of different factors it is worth noting that Japan's response to the 2019 protests and the national security law has been more explicit in criticizing China and their efforts in increasing control of Hong Kong, with the Japanese government stating that it is "seriously concerned" about the situation and that they "cannot tolerate mass arrest" under the national security law (Ryall, 2021). Such a stance may provide confidence to those who wish to engage in political activity or at the very least lead to an awareness of where the state stands and that there might be a possibility to receive help if something were to happen, thus limiting the effects of influence applied from Hong Kong and

China. On the contrary, in South Korea most participants had little to no knowledge about the stance of the state, and when they did it was knowledge reflecting the perceived inability of the government to do anything about the situation due to their reliance on China and the subsequent hopelessness that followed.

"They know how difficult it is and perhaps understand that there is nothing they can really do to help the situation. Perhaps that's one of the reasons the reception has been so lukewarm."

South Korea's strategy of ambiguity towards the erosion of freedom of speech and political life in Hong Kong permits uncertainty amongst Hong Kongers living in South Korea and allow for other forms of normative orderings to enter the social sphere, as can be seen in the participants' tendency to regulate speech and political activity in South Korea - a demonstration of the power dynamics at play in the legally pluralistic landscape. Findings in support of plural legal systems varying in power and more powerful systems gaining primacy over less powerful ones (Merry, 2001). State law does not exist autonomously.

#### 6.2. Polarization and Conflict Avoidance

"The current situation seems very extreme to me, either you support the government, or you support the protests. If we have different political opinions we are unable to understand each other anymore, as a result relationships are broken depending on political stance."

The social life for many Hong Kongers has changed following the 2019 protests and a theme of increasing polarization in society was prevalent throughout the interviews. Most notably the participants often mentioned generational differences concerning family relations:

"In my family there is a big difference, like I can't persuade them or tell them how I feel... The relationship has changed, we talk less now and avoid sensitive topics... I think it's common in many families." Cross-border relations remained relevant in discussing the social aspects of life in Korea as a distinction between life in Hong Kong and life in South Korea was often not clear - everyday social relations across borders were maintained and taken for granted, echoing literature on the multi-sited lives of migrants. The relevance of cross-border relations persisting post migration, where social groups from the country of origin continue to exert influence, which could be seen in conversation through frequent reference to family and friends.

Confucian norms remain prevalent in East Asia (Liu, 2018) and traditionally emphasizes social order, social harmony, duties, and roles (Zhang & Ryden, 2002). Filial piety, the Confucian virtue of honoring family elders and the norms that follow are in a sense challenged by the polarization caused by differing political beliefs, resulting in changing relationship dynamics, less conversation, and an avoidance of sensitive topics in order to maintain social harmony among the participants who were impacted.

The theme of conflict avoidance in the context of high polarization was frequent and extended beyond family relations; work and university at times brought social groups with difference in opinions together, and where it had not yet done so the participants often had plans ready for how they would handle the social interaction:

"Me and my friends try not to talk about politics with Chinese people. We can have fun talking but when I say something like 'this policy in Hong Kong is not reasonable' I feel like they don't like what I have to say, so I don't talk to them about it."

"I probably would not talk about politics; I don't want to cause an argument."

"I don't mention this topic, we would just fight... I have met one or two very open minded Chinese, but I just listen to them, I'm unsure if they would report me or something."

Often persons of Chinese origin were assumed to have opposed political beliefs. There are two underlying aspects behind the prevalent social norm of conflict avoidance. First, a preference for social harmony stemming from informal norms governing life in the region. Second, a fear of repercussion if the participant was to get reported for sharing their political

beliefs. Starting with the former, social norms aimed at achieving social harmony facilitated the mechanisms of acculturation as the socio-psychological cost of non-conformity weighed heavily on the participants. However, just as Goodman and Jinks suggested, the conformity through compliance with social norms only lead to a public acceptance, not a private one (2013):

"On the inside I'm still the same, but my outward patterns have changed... I think many of us feel that way"

In other words, the social expectations of maintaining social harmony acts as the basis of influence, informing social interactions, as can be seen in the unwillingness to "start an argument", while the polarized nature of the situation led to a conscious assessment of social roles where the participant often identified the different social groups and the potential fallout from interactions concerning sensitive topics such as Hong Kong policy, and as conflict would carry with it cognitive discomfort the response was to avoid it, thus conforming to the status quo. Acculturation as a mechanism of state influence is prevalent in Hong Kongers social interactions beyond Hong Kong, though most effective with regards to certain social groups which were perceived to be opposed to the pro-democracy movement, one of the more significant being family in situations where it was applicable.

Coercive mechanisms of state influence seemingly had a broader impact on social interactions as the fear of getting reported and subsequently reprimanded for sharing political opinions touched a multiplicity of social relations as could be seen in the preceding theme of uncertainty as well as conflict avoidance. The fear of legal repercussions, losing the possibility to return to Hong Kong, to be with family, to find work and build a future in the region led to instrumental behavior where the participants adjust their social interactions in order to safeguard their interests, the result being compliance with the national security law and the Hong Kong status quo.

The official message from China with regards to Hong Kong has been that it is a matter of internal affairs which other states should avoid interfering in (Yew, 2021). Social norms favoring an avoidance of conflict stemming from a strife to maintain social harmony and fear of repercussion benefit such policy goals through limiting opportunities to engage in oppositional activity and discussion. China manages to exert influence on Hong Kongers

living in South Korea and their social interactions through both mechanisms of coercion and acculturation; a feat aided by the ease and prevalence of transnational social relations and connections, but varying in degree, depending on the social group. A majority of the persons interviewed wanted to share their experiences and engage with the issues, as such state influence and social norms in line with state policy are far from hegemonic, instead existing in competition with oppositional social norms, though often subdued.

#### 6.3. Oppositional Norms

Among friends and in trusted social circles discussing the protests, the national security law and being critical of China and Hong Kong was still okay, even encouraged, and many participants expressed a desire to share their experiences with me before the interviews took place - showcasing that norms in opposition to the Hong Kong and Chinese governments were still relevant.

When discussing the role of media and how participants viewed arguments coming from the pro government side there was a frequent recollection of the dismantling of pro-democracy media, how the media landscape in Hong Kong was crumbling, and the lack of trustworthiness of pro-government news which was frequently referred to as "blue", as opposed to the "yellow" pro-democracy side:

"I read 'blue' media, but I don't really believe any of it"

While the case has been made for the mechanisms of coercion and acculturation affecting Hong Kongers in South Korea there has been no evidence of persuasion among the participants, a mechanism functioning through the internalization of norms by actors who redefine their interests and identities when being convinced of the truth or appropriateness of said norm (Goodman & Jinks, 2013). However, the form of influences which persuasion takes was present, as all participants demonstrated knowledge of arguments being made in favor of the Hong Kong government which they had come to know of through various media channels and social interactions.

Oppositional behavior took other forms as well, such as a rejection of institutions in opposition to the pro-democracy movement, or abandonment of previously held ambitions to be involved in Hong Kong politics as the landscape was now perceived to be lacking in legitimacy:

"I decided some time ago that I would never work for a Chinese company"

"Before the protests I had ambition to work in the Hong Kong government, but not anymore."

There are three primary sources recognized to be responsible for the oppositional behavior. First, a deep-rooted belief in the political aims of the protests and the pro-democracy movement in Hong Kong, as demonstrated by the conscious decision to avoid working in business affiliated with China or in the Hong Kong Government. Second, social pressures exerted through groups affiliated with the former source. Third, a drive of self-preservation, such as a fear that involvement might lead to the uncovering of sensitive information like previous involvement in protests:

"Actually, I was interested in working for one of the large Chinese companies... I might be able to get a job there, but I'm unsure about the screening process, they might find some information about me."

Interestingly, drives of political beliefs, social pressures and self-perseverance all aligned to benefit oppositional behavior; effectively resulting in an avoidance of affiliations with institutions which were perceived to be pro Hong Kong government and anti-protests. In a sense the avoidance of such institutions due to drives of self-perseverance showcases the double-edge of coercive policy such as the national security law which threatens dissenters with punishment while at the same time denying them the possibility to integrate into institutions which are aligned with the status quo. This is noteworthy as an affiliation with these institutions provides an opportunity for assimilation, due to businesses and organizations all having their own system of law-like orderings (Merry, 2001) which may align with state objectives, shaping future norms and behavior.

At the institutional dimension oppositional norms were common, as reflected by the participants choices made with regards to institutional affiliation. Concerning the social

dimension, oppositional norms continue to persist while clouded by fear of repercussion, a will to maintain social harmony and to avoid conflict when possible. A plurality of normative orders exists in the life of Hong Kongers in South Korea, often in conflict with one another and with a variety of sources acting as both influence and deterrence - a normative landscape in the process of transformation.

## 6.4. Limited Opportunities

The contact participants had with South Korean state institutions were bureaucratic in nature, concerned with standardized processes, rules, procedures and requirements, and as such provided no acknowledgement of the experiences of the participants. With regards to non-state institutions such as universities there was a shared experience of little attention being paid to the Hong Kong-mainland China conflict:

"There has not been much of a reaction from the institutions I have been involved with, even though I majored in international studies... even in 2019 there was not much of a reaction."

"We haven't talked much about politics beyond Korea... There was not much of a choice when electing courses... If there was then I would take it, because I want to know other peoples' takes on the issue, especially since Koreans had their own fights for democracy, I would be interested to hear what they have to say but so far no one has talked about it or even acknowledged it... at least not yet"

Uncovering the causal connections of why the topic is largely absent is outside of the scope of this thesis, instead the focus will be on the participants experience as there was a will to engage with the issues on South Korean grounds:

"In Korea I might write about the issue because in Korea professors might not have such strong emotions towards our experiences, but back in Hong Kong some professors are really sharp, that's why I don't mention it."

"Maybe I would be more critical if I had the opportunity."

The little attention paid to Hong Kong affairs and their struggle for democracy reflects the ambiguous state policy with regards to the matter and is noteworthy due to recent South Korean history involving a similar struggle. The empirical end results on the side of the participants being silence, despite the interest in expressing themselves. A silence which is significant at a time of contests between opposing normative orderings.

Choices of words such as "might" and "maybe" in "might write about the issue" or "maybe I would be more critical" express the uncertainty of the situation as the outcome of being critical is unclear. While there was trust expressed towards the teaching staff in Korea, the possibility of clashing with students who have opposing political beliefs and were now equipped with the power to report them to the Chinese authorities proved to be a problem. A worry legitimized by history, as "pro-democracy" and "one-China" students had clashed on South Korean campus grounds before (Choi & Shin, 2019). One participant shared her worries and her friends experience:

"One of the Hong Kongers who organized protests in Korea told me that some Chinese people, not sure if they are communist party members, followed them and took pictures and videos of them... So, if they were doing this before the security law passed then I'm not sure what they will do after it has been passed..."

The clash between plural normative orders at the micro level as demonstrated by the participants experiences and their interaction with social groups who oppose them exemplifies the process by which the social field is being transformed - voicing concern with regards to the situation in Hong Kong or expressing a preference for democracy is now clouded by second guessing, uncertainty, and worry for the risks involved. Limited opportunities to engage with the issue encourages the same silence, affecting the development of the social field.

## 6.5. Socioeconomic Inequality

The interviewing processes managed to capture the perspective of a diverse range of socioeconomic situations among the participants, a variable which may prove to dictate the effectiveness of transnational regulation. Participants in the study ranged from planning to stay for as long as possible, to a shorter amount of time, some expressing a will to emigrate from Hong Kong with the caveat that their economic or social situation would not allow them to act on their desire. There were signs in the data of socioeconomic circumstances reflecting to what extent coercive efforts influenced normative orderings in the life of Hong Kongers in South Korea.

Socioeconomic circumstances limit the mobility of families and individuals in different ways such as economic ties like property, cars, or debt, a lack in credentials or skills which affect the opportunity of gaining a visa or work needed to sustain their new life, as well as social ties and knowledge which may dictate what opportunities are provided, or what opportunities exists in first place. While it is easier for a younger person to emigrate, family ties may make the process more difficult:

"My grandfather needs to be taken care of right now, so it's difficult for my parents to leave Hong Kong... Now is not the right time, but my sister is in the UK, and I am here in Korea so at least they have two less people to worry about."

Not all Hong Kong citizens enjoy the same access to passports, an important factor dictating access to opportunities. British National Overseas passports or BNO were issued before the handover of Hong Kong to China and had to be applied for before 1st of July 1997 (British National (Overseas) Visa, 2021). Access to these passports is limited, but it's holders enjoy certain benefits, the same is true of those holding passports of other nationalities as both have greater opportunities to leave Hong Kong if the need arose:

"I consider myself privileged, my parents have British visas, and we have property in the UK so if something were to happen, they can both leave... Knowing that gives me rest."

In addition, holders of multiple passports were able to circumvent Chinese embassies which they would need to pass through if they wanted to renew a Hong Kong Special Administrative Region passport or needed documents issued. As one of the participants holding a BNO passport put it:

"I got married last year and instead of going to the Chinese embassy I went to the British embassy and filled out all of the forms. Holding this passport has been a great asset to me... Previously I had no idea that I could use the passport for diplomatic things at the embassy or that they could issue documents to me... After these experiences I feel like I could turn to the British embassy for help if needed... I don't want to go [to a Chinese embassy]... I am not sure if my details would get recorded or reviewed by the Chinese government... I avoid it... My husband is eligible for a dependent visa, but all of the information would pass through the Chinese embassy, so I told him not to do it... I can do it directly in Hong Kong so let's do that instead... It feels safer that way."

Privileges such as access to passports provide room to navigate life under the context of transnational legal pluralism as it decreases uncertainty and the de facto chance of being pursued when returning to Hong Kong. Norms and behavior are potentially affected as well since institutions are actors with potential to affect the normative orderings of those with whom it retains a relationship. Efforts of acculturation and coercion from states can also be presumed to be reduced as institutions provide a hub through which such efforts are or have the potential to be exercised.

Interestingly socioeconomic differences emerged in the data when respondents were asked to reflect on their awareness of law as only one participant with access to multiple passports and a family which owns property abroad considered himself to be more aware of South Korean law, admitting that his situation was a privilege, and that it might influence his behavior:

"I mean for me, knowing that I have somewhere to go if something were to happen in Korea... It means that I don't have to worry as much... If I did not have these opportunities, I imagine I would be more concerned about the national security law."

The socioeconomic context of the participants proves to be an important factor in determining how they navigate the context in which they find themselves in after the 2019 protests and the introduction of the national security law. Socioeconomic status determined not only what opportunities and safety net the participants had but also which institutions they interacted with, as well as their state of mind - all factors affecting the forms of normative orderings governing everyday life.

# 6.6. Summary of Results

The analysis showcased the complex, transnational, legally pluralistic nature of law for Hong Kongers in South Korea. Self-censorship is now a common feature of social life affecting a wide range of social relations, leading to de facto compliance with the national security law. A development which informs the migrants participation in the dynamic reconfiguration of law and constitutes empirical evidence of how powerful states manage to regulate the lives of their emigrants beyond borders. Participants who had previously organized and participated in protests now express worry about doing so, fearing the repercussions which might follow. Two dimensions were identified as underlying this change. First, the fear of repercussions both legal and material, the latter often manifesting as loss of opportunity to engage in economic life. Second, a preference for social harmony in line with informal norms governing life in the region.

Norms in opposition to the Hong Kong status quo remained relevant among friends and trusted social circles where opposition was encouraged, a fact reflected by the participants' desire to share their experience as well as the suppressed will to engage with politics. In addition, a display of oppositional norms was found in the rejection of affiliation with institutions opposed to the pro-democracy movement. The rejection finding its source in deep rooted political beliefs, social pressures, and a drive for self-preservation as affiliation with such institutions might lead to the uncovering of sensitive information such as previous involvement in pro-democracy protests.

The drive for self-preservation leading to the rejections of affiliation with institutions opposed to the pro-democracy movement showcases the double-edged nature of legislation such as the

national security law in the context of legal pluralism. The law threatens dissenters with legal repercussions while preventing individuals in opposition to the law from integrating into institutions aligned with the law due to a fear of retroactive punishment. These institutions play a role in the dynamic reconfiguration of law, having their own systems of law-like orderings (Merry, 2001), thus limiting the opportunity to assimilate those holding oppositional norms into institutional structures aligned with state objectives de facto works against those very same objectives. A finding which may carry with it broad implications for policy design and reintegration efforts.

Evidence of coercive and acculturative mechanisms of state influences were found in the microcosm of everyday life. Participants regulated their social interactions due to escalating costs of non-conformity with the national security law, and the social expectations of maintaining social harmony with oppositional social groups through avoiding polarized topics such as Hong Kong policy. Social groups exerting this influence varied in geographical locations as the participants lived multi-sited lives, maintaining relationships across borders.

Participants' institutional relations in South Korea was characterized by a shared experience of little attention being paid to the Hong Kong - mainland China conflict, empirically resulting in silence on the matter despite the participants interest in engaging with the issue. A finding which reflects the South Korean states ambiguous approach to the matter, noteworthy due to recent South Korean history involving a similar struggle for democracy. While trust was expressed towards state officials and teaching staff in Korea, the participants remained silent due to a lack of opportunity to engage with the issue and a fear of clashing with students holding opposing political beliefs who now were equipped with the power to report them to the Chinese authorities.

The effectiveness of transnational regulation proved to be dependent on socioeconomic context as economic and social situations dictated if the participants had to return to or count with returning to Hong Kong. Moreover, non-Chinese passports such as the "British National Overseas" passport handed out before 1997 provided room for the holders to navigate the context of transnational pluralism and allowed them choice in what institutions they interact with. These institutions, such as embassies, are important state actors with the potential to

affect the normative landscape and operationalize state objectives, as such the ability to circumvent them is notable in the context of a transforming social field.

The combined findings depict a social field under change where a multiplicity of normative orderings exist in competition with one another, and where law extends beyond borders and commonly asserted sovereign boundaries as the influence of Hong Kong law is prevalent among Hong Kongers in South Korea.

# 7. Discussion and Concluding Remarks

This research has aimed to understand the complex, transnational, legally pluralistic nature of law for Hong Kongers in South Korea following the rapid social, political, and legal shift which constitutes Hong Kong's new reality through asking the question of how Hong Kongers in South Korea navigate this context. Based on a qualitative analysis of empirical data from eight in-depth, semi-structured interviews the findings indicate that Hong Kong law manages to exert influence and regulate life across borders, maintaining a large presence in the lives of Hong Kongers in South Korea where it exists in competition with a multiplicity of normative orderings in a changing social field. A normative landscape undergoing change provides an opportunity for a diverse range of actors to make an impact as there is a thin line separating competing norms. Consequently, it is important for states valuing human rights to play a role in the dynamic reconfiguration of law as inaction proves to give ground to opposing values, as demonstrated by the ambiguous approach of South Korea and its reflection in the participants' lack of awareness of the state's stance on the matter and the de facto decrease in freedom of peaceful assembly, expression, and association among Hong Kongers in South Korea.

The data demonstrates that alternative normative orderings have the potential to leverage mechanisms of state influence as norms emphasizing social harmony lead to de facto compliance with state objectives. A significant find with regards to the interdependence of states as well as the literature on state influence as it shows that the effectiveness of mechanisms such as acculturation (Goodman & Jinks, 2004) is contingent on various social factors that vary across social fields, making generalizability a challenge. As such further research on the mechanisms of state influence stands to gain from a focus on in-depth, bottom-up perspectives, revealing the plurality of active normative orders and their interplay with mechanisms of state influence. Regions where norms of social harmony and hierarchy are dominant might be particularly interesting for further research on the topic, as well as further comparative efforts aiming to reveal differences in the way acculturation operates and affects various populations.

In the context of understudied migration flows, namely migration in Asia and migration from powerful to weak state in relational terms, two findings are noteworthy. First, affirmation of the prevalence of alternative orderings in Asia and their role in the dynamic reconfiguration of

law in line with the literature on Confucianism and its mutually constitutive relationship with law (Hahm, 2003). A finding which may warrant a focus on informal normative orderings and significant social groups such as family or elders who maintain a high social status, and perhaps are significant in shaping norms, or the interplay between informal norms and formal state law, an area which could potentially build on previous work on Confucianism (Fukuyama, 1995; Hahm, 2003; He, 2014; Li, 2019). Second, Chinese law successfully regulates the life of its emigrants abroad, signifying that such ambition should be taken seriously. Further questions can be raised on relative power relations between states and if, or how this ties into the ability to govern beyond borders. China's position as the second largest economy in the world (World Bank, 2020), its state relations, and relative size can prove illuminating to this end, acting as a point of departure for further research on the topic.

With regards to the double-edged nature of the national security law, meaning the contradictory objective of the law and effects, should not cynically be interpreted as merely a missed opportunity to reintegrate Hong Kongers with pro-democratic beliefs into an authoritarian system. Instead, it should be understood in its wider context; a drive to change needs to include paths for inclusion. In the case of Hong Kongers, a lack of opportunity to reintegrate into oppositional institutions can be used as leverage to drive change in favor of human rights through encouraging inclusion in social and institutional spheres aligned with these objectives.

The socio-legal approach utilized for investigating transnational legal pluralism has allowed for a connection between the micro-occurrences in everyday life of Hong Kongers in South Korea and Hong Kong's influence on its emigrants, providing depth to states as normative communities. From a perspective of international law, the approach has been beneficial for both uncovering the empirical reality of state influence and its role in regulating life abroad as well as the friction it faces in the larger normative landscape. Beyond the purely academic merits the approach brings in describing the empirical reality there are possible practical contributions as identifying points of friction in the normative landscape can allow for the targeting of adverse effects.

This research provides a foundation from which further research on the topic may proceed, a quantitative analysis which may prove or disprove the generalizability of the conclusions

made here, or further in-depth research on socioeconomic circumstances in relation to plural normative orderings would prove to be fruitful. In particular, two questions worthy of further research stand out. First, the Hong Kong community in Japan remains active in opposition to the Hong Kong government, showcasing a less suppressed normative landscape. What are these differences, and why are there differences between Hong Kong communities in South Korea and Japan? Could the fact that the Japanese government have been vocal in their opposition against the national security law enable this community to remain active? Second, participants of this study consciously regulated their behavior and social interactions to maintain social harmony, avoiding sensitive topics such as Hong Kong policy - leading to de facto conformity with the status quo, a defining feature of acculturation. Does the prevalence of Confucian norms favoring social harmony and hierarchy empower mechanisms of state influence such as acculturation?

With regards to the limitations of the study it was noted during the interviews that there seems to be a generational gap with regards to the situation in Hong Kong, a gap which risks being exacerbated by the relatively young age of those participating in this research. While not intentional, there are reasons for the outcome of this sampling. First, the under 40s age group of incoming migrants in South Korea is overrepresented, accounting for 69.6% of incoming migrants in 2020 (Statistics Korea, 2021). Second, those opposed to the Hong Kong government can be presumed to show a larger interest in pursuing life abroad and as such may be overrepresented. This bias in terms of sampling is worth keeping in mind when evaluating the results. However, the national security law is not targeting those already aligned with Hong Kong and one China policy, making them less interesting from a perspective of transnational regulation. In practice the unintentional bias may impact the generalizability of the research, while at the same time positively impacting depth.

The rapid social, political, and legal shift in Hong Kong is a relatively recent phenomenon where the social landscape remains characterized by the process of change. Previously held rights of expression, assembly and association have all suffered under this new reality as the national security law manages to exert influence and regulate life across borders. This research aimed to contribute to an understanding of the complex transnational nature of law in the region, managing to raise a variety of new questions in the process - practical, empirical, and theoretical in nature. Further research into the matter stands to not only benefit our

understanding of transnational law, but also an understanding of the empirical reality following mainland China's effort to increase its control over claimed territory - an understanding which may prove relevant with regards to Taiwan's future.

## References

- Aronson, E., Akert, R. M., & Wilson, T. D. (2013). Social psychology. Pearson.
- Banakar, R., & Travers, M. (Eds.). (2013). Law and Social Theory. (2nd Ed.). Hart.
- Banakar, Reza. On Socio-Legal Design (2019). http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3463028
- Baron, R. S., Vandello, J. A., & Brunsman, B. (1996). The forgotten variable in conformity research: Impact of task importance on social influence. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 71(5), 915–927. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.71.5.915">https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.71.5.915</a>
- Berman, P, S. (2016). "The Evolution of Global Legal Pluralism," in R. Cotterrell & M. D. Mar, (Eds.), Authority in Transnational Legal Theory: Theorizing Across Disciplines (pp. 151-188). Edward Elgar Online. <a href="https://doi.org/10.4337/9781784711627">https://doi.org/10.4337/9781784711627</a>
- Berman, P. S. (2007). Global Legal Pluralism. Southern California Review, Vol. 80, Princeton Law and Public Affairs Working Paper No. 08-001. https://ssrn.com/abstract=985340
- Bilodeau, A., McAllister, I., & Kanji, M. (2010). Adaptation to Democracy among Immigrants in Australia. International Political Science Review, 31(2), 141–165. https://doi.org/10.1177/0192512110364737
- Boccagni, P. (2012). Revisiting the "Transnational" in Migration Studies: A Sociological Understanding. Revue européenne des migrations internationales [Online], vol. 28 n°1. https://doi.org/10.4000/remi.5744
- Brinkmann, S. (2020). Unstructured and semistructured interviewing. In P. Leavy. (Ed.), The Oxford Handbook of Qualitative Research: Second Edition (2 ed., pp. 424-456). Oxford University Press. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780190847388.013.22">https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780190847388.013.22</a>
- Census and Statistics Department. (2021). Mid-year population for 2021. The government of the Hong Kong special administrative region.

  <a href="https://www.info.gov.hk/gia/general/202108/12/P2021081200387.html">https://www.info.gov.hk/gia/general/202108/12/P2021081200387.html</a> (Retrieved 14 August 2021)
- Chan, W.-T. (1963). Legalism. In A Source Book in Chinese Philosophy (pp. 251–261). Princeton University Press. <a href="http://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctt7smn1.20">http://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctt7smn1.20</a>
- Chan, Y. W. (2019). Asian migrations and the evolving notions of national community. In S. Gold, S. Nawyn (Eds.), Routledge International Handbook of Migration Studies. essay, Routledge Taylor & Francis Group.
- Chanock, M. (1985). Law, Custom and Social Order: The Colonial Experience in Malawi and Zambia. Cambridge.

- Cheng, J. Y. S. (2007). The Pro-Democracy Movement: A Lost Decade?. China Perspectives [Online], 2007. https://doi.org/10.4000/chinaperspectives.1613
- China Daily. (2019, June 18). Hong Kong people should reject violent radicalism. China Daily Hong Kong. Retrieved March 8, 2022, from <a href="https://www.chinadailyhk.com/articles/10/217/37/1560789728174.html?newsId=86106">https://www.chinadailyhk.com/articles/10/217/37/1560789728174.html?newsId=86106</a>
- Choi, H. Shin, H. (2019, November 15). South Korean, Chinese students face off over Hong Kong protests. Reuters. Retrieved 22 January, 2022 from <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-hongkong-protests-southkorea-idUSKBN1XP162">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-hongkong-protests-southkorea-idUSKBN1XP162</a>
- Chu, W.-L. (2022). Cold War and Decolonisation. In M.-K. Wong & C.-M. Kwong (Eds.), Hong Kong history: Themes in global perspective (pp. 83-113). Palgrave Macmillan. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2806-1">https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-16-2806-1</a>
- Clarke, A. W., & Whitt, L. (2007). The Bitter Fruit of American Justice: International and Domestic Resistance to the Death Penalty. Boston: Northeastern University Press.
- Constitutional and Mainland Affairs Bureau. (1984). Joint Declaration of the Government of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland and the Government of the People's Republic of China on the Question of Hong Kong. The Government of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region of the People's Republic of China. <a href="https://www.cmab.gov.hk/en/issues/id2.htm">https://www.cmab.gov.hk/en/issues/id2.htm</a>
- Creery, J. (2020, June 25). Explainer: From 'five demands' to 'independence' the evolution of Hong Kong's protest slogans. Hong Kong Free Press Retrieved March 16, 2022, from <a href="https://hongkongfp.com/2020/06/25/explainer-from-five-demands-to-black-cops-to-independence-the-evolution-of-hong-kongs-protest-slogans/">https://hongkongfp.com/2020/06/25/explainer-from-five-demands-to-black-cops-to-independence-the-evolution-of-hong-kongs-protest-slogans/</a>
- Crystal, T. (2019, November 22). Hong Kong protests fuel campus clashes in South Korea. South China Morning Post. Retrieved March 9, 2022, from <a href="https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3038795/south-korea-chinese-and-korean-students-are-clashing-over-hong">https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3038795/south-korea-chinese-and-korean-students-are-clashing-over-hong</a>
- Darwin, J. (1988). Britain and Decolonisation: The Retreat from Empire in the Post-war World. London: Macmillan Press.
- Darwin, J. (2008). After Tamerlane: The Rise and Fall of Global Empires, 1400–2000. London: Penguin Books.
- Davidson, H. (2021, September 23). UK warns Hong Kong security law critics of extradition risk posed by China. The Guardian. Retrieved March 9, 2022, from <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/sep/23/foreign-office-warned-uk-based-hong-kong-critics-about-extradition-risk-abroad">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/sep/23/foreign-office-warned-uk-based-hong-kong-critics-about-extradition-risk-abroad</a>

- Davism, K. E. (2019). Dr.Wu's constitution. Harvard Law Review. 2300-2318. retrieved January 26, 2022 from <a href="https://harvardlawreview.org/2019/06/dr-wus-constitution/">https://harvardlawreview.org/2019/06/dr-wus-constitution/</a>
- Diamond, S. (1973). The Rule of Law versus the Order of Custom. In D. Black, & M. Mileski (Eds.), The Social Organization of Law (pp. 318-344). New York: Seminar Press.
- Elton, C. (2020). Reconciling Confucianism with rule of law: Confucianization or self-restraint?. Asian Philosophy, 30:4, 275-294. https://doi.org/10.1080/09552367.2020.1844935
- Finnemore, M. (1996). National Interests in International Society. Cornell University Press.
- Foblets. M.-C. (2005). Mobility versus law, mobility in the law? Judges in Europe are confronted with the thorny question "Which law applies to litigants of migrant origin?". In Benda-Beckmann, F.V, Griffiths. A, & Benda-Beckmann, K.V (Eds.), Mobile people, mobile law: expanding legal relations in a contracting world (pp. 297–316). Routledge. <a href="https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315248806">https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315248806</a>
- Frank, D. J., Camp, B. J., & Boutcher, S. A. (2010). Worldwide Trends in the Criminal Regulation of Sex, 1945 to 2005. American Sociological Review, 75(6), 867–893. https://doi.org/10.1177/0003122410388493
- Frank, D. J., Longhofer, W., & Schofer, E. (2007). World Society, NGOs and Environmental Policy Reform in Asia. International Journal of Comparative Sociology, 48(4), 275–295. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0020715207079530">https://doi.org/10.1177/0020715207079530</a>
- Fugitive Offenders and Mutual Legal Assistance in Criminal Matters Legislation (Amendment) Bill (2019). Retrieved July 12, 2021 from <a href="https://www.legco.gov.hk/yr18-19/english/bills/b201903291.pdf">https://www.legco.gov.hk/yr18-19/english/bills/b201903291.pdf</a>
- Fukuyama, F. (1995). Confucianism and Democracy. Journal of Democracy 6(2), 20-33. https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.1995.0029
- Gao, S., & Walayat, J. A. (2020). The Compatibility of Confucianism and Law, 41 Pace Law Review, 41(1). <a href="https://digitalcommons.pace.edu/plr/vol41/iss1/5/#:~:text=Co-existing%20compatibilism%20sees%20Confucianism,and%20Marxist%20theories%20of%20law">https://digitalcommons.pace.edu/plr/vol41/iss1/5/#:~:text=Co-existing%20compatibilism%20sees%20Confucianism,and%20Marxist%20theories%20of%20law</a>
- Glasberg, D. S., & Shannon, D. (2011) Political sociology: Oppression, resistance, and the state. Thousand Oaks: Pine Forge Press.
- Göckeritz, S., Schultz, P.W., Rendón, T., Cialdini, R.B., Goldstein, N.J., & Griskevicius, V. (2010), Descriptive normative beliefs and conservation behavior: The moderating roles of personal involvement and injunctive normative beliefs. Eur. J. Soc. Psychol., 40: 514-523. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.643">https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.643</a>

- Goodman, R., & Jinks, D. (2013). Socializing States: Promoting Human Rights through International Law. Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199300990.001.0001
- Goodman, R., & Jinks, Derek. (2004) How to Influence States: Socialization and International Human Rights Law. 54 Duke Law Journal 621-703.
- Gordon, M. R., & Lubold, G. (2020, July 17). Trump administration weighs troop cut in South Korea. The Wall Street Journal. Retrieved February 18, 2022, from <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/trump-administration-weighs-troop-cut-in-south-korea-11">https://www.wsj.com/articles/trump-administration-weighs-troop-cut-in-south-korea-11</a> 595005050
- GOV.UK. (2021, February 3). British National (Overseas) visa. Retrieved April 20, 2022, from <a href="https://www.gov.uk/british-national-overseas-bno-visa">https://www.gov.uk/british-national-overseas-bno-visa</a>
- Graham-Harrison, E. (2019). Hong Kong voters deliver landslide victory for pro-democracy campaigners. The Guardian. Retrieved March 7, 2022, from <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/nov/24/hong-kong-residents-turn-up-for-local-elections-in-record-numbers">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/nov/24/hong-kong-residents-turn-up-for-local-elections-in-record-numbers</a>
- Griffiths, A. (2013). Reviewing Legal Pluralism. In R. Banakar, & M. Travers (Eds.), Law and Social Theory (2nd ed., pp. 269-86). Hart Publishing.
- Griffiths, A. (2020). Ethnography and law in a transnational world: knowledge, power and discourse. In J. Přibáň (Ed.), Research Handbook on the Sociology of Law. Edward Elgar publishing. <a href="https://doi.org/10.4337/9781789905182">https://doi.org/10.4337/9781789905182</a>
- Griffiths, J. (1986). What is Legal Pluralism?, The Journal of Legal Pluralism and Unofficial Law, 18:24, 1-55, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/07329113.1986.10756387">https://doi.org/10.1080/07329113.1986.10756387</a>
- Griffiths, J., & Regan, H. (2019, June 16). Hong Kong extradition bill: Hundreds of thousands join third huge protest in a Week. CNN. Retrieved March 7, 2022, from <a href="https://edition.cnn.com/2019/06/16/asia/hong-kong-protest-carrie-lam-china-extradition-intl-hnk/index.html">https://edition.cnn.com/2019/06/16/asia/hong-kong-protest-carrie-lam-china-extradition-intl-hnk/index.html</a>
- Hahm, C. (2003). Law, Culture, and the Politics of Confucianism. Columbia Journal of Asian Law, 16(2), 253–302.
- Haines, D. (2014). Introduction: Migration and Diversity in Japan and Korea. In Y. Chan, D. Haines and J. Lee, eds., The Age of Asian Migration: Continuity, Diversity, and Susceptibility, Vol. 1. Newcastle, UK: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, pp. 16–26.
- Haines, D. & Lim, T. (2014). Damunhwa: The Korean Search for Multiculturalism. In: Y. Chan, D. Haines and J. Lee (Eds.), The Age of Asian Migration: Continuity, Diversity, and Susceptibility, Vol. 1, (pp. 27–45). Cambridge Scholars Publishing.

- Hale, E. (2019). Video of police beating protester sparks outrage in Hong Kong. The Guardian. Retrieved April 12, 2022, from <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/sep/24/video-of-police-beating-protester-sparks-outrage-in-hong-kong">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/sep/24/video-of-police-beating-protester-sparks-outrage-in-hong-kong</a>
- He, B. (2014). Four Models of the Relationship between Confucianism and Democracy. Journal of Chinese Philosophy 37:1 (March 2010) 18–33. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-6253.2009.01561.x
- Henisz, W. J., Zelner, B. A., & Guillén, M. F. (2005). The Worldwide Diffusion of Market-Oriented Infrastructure Reform, 1977–1999. American Sociological Review, 70(6), 871–897. https://doi.org/10.1177/000312240507000601
- Hovland, C. I., Janis, I. L., & Kelley, H. H. (1953). Communication and persuasion: Psychological studies of opinion change. Yale University Press.
- Huntington, S. P. (1984). Will More Countries Become Democratic? Political Science Quarterly, 99(2), 193–218. https://doi.org/10.2307/2150402
- Information Office of the State Council. (2014). The Practice of the "One Country, Two Systems" Policy in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region [White paper]. The State Council of the People's Republic of China. Retrieved Mars 6 2022 from:

  <a href="http://english.www.gov.cn/archive/white\_paper/2014/08/23/content\_281474982986578">http://english.www.gov.cn/archive/white\_paper/2014/08/23/content\_281474982986578</a>.

  <a href="http://english.www.gov.cn/archive/white\_paper/2014/08/23/content\_281474982986578">http://english.www.gov.cn/archive/white\_paper/2014/08/23/content\_281474982986578</a>.

  <a href="http://english.www.gov.cn/archive/white\_paper/2014/08/23/content\_281474982986578">http://english.www.gov.cn/archive/white\_paper/2014/08/23/content\_281474982986578</a>.

  <a href="http://english.www.gov.cn/archive/white\_paper/2014/08/23/content\_281474982986578">http://english.www.gov.cn/archive/white\_paper/2014/08/23/content\_281474982986578</a>.

  <a href="http://english.www.gov.cn/archive/white\_paper/2014/08/23/content\_281474982986578">http://english.www.gov.cn/archive/white\_paper/2014/08/23/content\_281474982986578</a>.

  <a href="http://english.www.gov.cn/archive/white\_paper/2014/08/23/content\_281474982986578">http://english.www.gov.cn/archive/white\_paper/2014/08/23/content\_281474982986578</a>.
- Ivanhoe, P. J. (2002). Whose Confucius? Which Analects? In B. W. Van Norden (Ed.), Confucius and the Analects: New Essays. Oup Usa. pp. 119-33.
- John, T. (2019, August 13). Why Hong Kong is protesting. CNN. Retrieved March 7, 2022, from <a href="https://edition.cnn.com/2019/08/13/asia/hong-kong-airport-protest-explained-hnk-intl/index.html">https://edition.cnn.com/2019/08/13/asia/hong-kong-airport-protest-explained-hnk-intl/index.html</a>
- Johnson, C. (2007). Blowback: The Costs and Consequences of American Empire. Henry Holt and Co.
- Kang, T. (2020, May 29) On Hong Kong, South Korea Is Caught between China and the US. The Diplomat. Retrieved January 8, 2022 from <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2020/05/on-hong-kong-south-korea-is-caught-between-china-and-us/">https://thediplomat.com/2020/05/on-hong-kong-south-korea-is-caught-between-china-and-us/</a>
- Kim, S-Y. (2020, June 30). S. Korea says Hong Kong should enjoy 'high degree of autonomy'. Yonhap News Agency. Retrieved March 9, 2022, from <a href="https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20200630008300325">https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20200630008300325</a>

- Kwan, A. (2020, July 17). Hong Kong's national security law: 10 things you need to know. Amnesty. Retrieved January 30, 2022, from <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2020/07/hong-kong-national-security-law-10-th-ings-you-need-to-know/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2020/07/hong-kong-national-security-law-10-th-ings-you-need-to-know/</a>
- Lam, C. (2020). Promulgation of National Law: Law of the People's Republic of China on Safeguarding National Security in the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region. The Government of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region. Retrieved April 12, 2022 from <a href="https://www.gld.gov.hk/egazette/pdf/20202444e/es220202444136.pdf">https://www.gld.gov.hk/egazette/pdf/20202444e/es220202444136.pdf</a>
- Legislative Council General Elections. (2016). Legislative Council Election Voter Turnout Rate 2016. Retrieved March 9, 2022, from <a href="https://www.elections.gov.hk/legco2016/eng/tt\_gc\_GC.html?1646796697471">https://www.elections.gov.hk/legco2016/eng/tt\_gc\_GC.html?1646796697471</a>
- Legislative Council General Elections. (2021). Legislative Council Election Voter Turnout Rate 2021. Retrieved March 9, 2022, from <a href="https://www.elections.gov.hk/legco2021/eng/turnout.html">https://www.elections.gov.hk/legco2021/eng/turnout.html</a>
- Li, E. (2019, August 20). China and the Rule of Law American Affairs Journal. <a href="https://americanaffairsjournal.org/2019/08/china-and-the-rule-of-law/">https://americanaffairsjournal.org/2019/08/china-and-the-rule-of-law/</a>
- Linos, K. (2013). The Democratic Foundations of Policy Diffusion: How Health, Family, and Employment Laws Spread Across Countries. Oxford University Press. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199967865.001.0001">https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199967865.001.0001</a>
- Littlejohn, R. L. (2010). Confucianism: An introduction. Gordonsville; London: I. B. Tauris & Company,
- Ma, K. (2014, April 25). Culture Blaming and Stereotyping in the South Korean Ferry Tragedy. Time. Retrieved January 24, 2022 from <a href="https://time.com/75742/south-korea-ferry-asian-stereotypes-culture-blaming/">https://time.com/75742/south-korea-ferry-asian-stereotypes-culture-blaming/</a>
- MacCormack, G. (2006). The Legalist School and its Influence upon Traditional Chinese Law. Archives for Philosophy of Law and Social Philosophy, 92(1), 59–81. http://www.jstor.org/stable/23681616
- Malinowski, B. (1926). Crime and custom in savage society. Harcourt Brace.
- Mason, J. (2018). Qualitative Researching (3rd ed.). SAGE Publications Ltd.
- Mcgregor, G. (2020, July 3). Hong Kongers are suddenly the world's most sought-after emigrants. Fortune. Retrieved August 11, 2021 from <a href="https://fortune.com/2020/07/03/hong-kong-emigrant-china-law-refugee-status/">https://fortune.com/2020/07/03/hong-kong-emigrant-china-law-refugee-status/</a>
- Merry, S. E. (1988). Legal Pluralism. Law & Society Review, 22(5), 869–896. https://doi.org/10.2307/3053638

- Merry, S. E. (2001). Law: Anthropological aspects. In Smelser, J. N, & Baltes, P. B (Eds,), International Encyclopedia of the Social Behavioral Sciences (pp. 8489–8492). https://doi.org/10.1016/b0-08-043076-7/00903-7
- Michaels, Ralf. (2013). Globalization and Law: Law Beyond the State. In R. Banakar, & M. Travers (Eds.), Law and Social Theory (2nd ed., pp. 287-303). Hart Publishing.
- Mo, J., & Brady, D. V. (Eds.). (2010). The rule of law in South Korea. Hoover Institution Press, Stanford University.
- Moore, S.F. (1986). Social Facts and Fabrications: Customary Law on Kilimanjaro, 1880–1980, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK
- Nilsson, M. (2021, January 6) Demonstranter har tagit sig in i kongressen. SVT. Retrieved January 30, 2022, from <a href="https://www.svt.se/nyheter/utrikes/demonstranter-har-tagit-sig-in-i-kongressen">https://www.svt.se/nyheter/utrikes/demonstranter-har-tagit-sig-in-i-kongressen</a>
- OEC. (2021). South Korea, exports, imports, and trade partners 2021. Retrieved March 9, 2022, from <a href="https://oec.world/en/profile/country/kor">https://oec.world/en/profile/country/kor</a>
- Pletsch, C. E. (1981). The Three Worlds, or the Division of Social Scientific Labor, Circa 1950-1975. Comparative Studies in Society and History, 23(4), 565–590. http://www.jstor.org/stable/178394
- Pospisil, L. (1981) Modern and Traditional Administration of Justice in New Guinea, The Journal of Legal Pluralism and Unofficial Law, 13:19, 93-116. https://doi.org/10.1080/07329113.1981.10756259
- Ryall, J. (2021, February 25). Japan tells China it 'can't tolerate mass arrests' in Hong Kong. South China Morning Post. Retrieved April 19, 2022, from <a href="https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3123140/japan-tells-china-it-cant-tolerate-mass-arrests-under-hong-kongs">https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3123140/japan-tells-china-it-cant-tolerate-mass-arrests-under-hong-kongs</a>
- Saldaña, J. (2020). Qualitative Data Analysis Strategies. In Leavy, P (Ed.), The Oxford Handbook of Qualitative Research (2nd ed.). Online. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780190847388.013.33
- Salmon, A. (2019, December 6). Korea still taking Chinese economic hits over US missiles.

  Asia Times. Retrieved February 18, 2022, from

  <a href="https://asiatimes.com/2019/12/korea-still-taking-chinese-economic-hits-over-us-missiles/">https://asiatimes.com/2019/12/korea-still-taking-chinese-economic-hits-over-us-missiles/</a>

  \[
  \textstyle{\substyle{L}}
  \]
- Sang-Hun, C. (2019). An Overloaded Ferry Flipped and Drowned Hundreds of Schoolchildren. Could It Happen Again? The New York Times. Retrieved January 24, 2022 from

- Schofer, E., & Meyer, J. W. (2005). The Worldwide Expansion of Higher Education in the Twentieth Century. American Sociological Review, 70(6), 898–920.
- Seth, M. (2017). South Korea's Economic Development, 1948–1996. Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Asian History. Retrieved 17 Feb. 2022, from <a href="https://oxfordre.com/asianhistory/view/10.1093/acrefore/9780190277727.001.0001/acrefore-9780190277727-e-271">https://oxfordre.com/asianhistory/view/10.1093/acrefore/9780190277727.001.0001/acrefore-9780190277727-e-271</a>. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/acrefore/9780190277727.013.271">https://doi.org/10.1093/acrefore/9780190277727.013.271</a>
- Shah, P. A. (2003). Attitudes to Polygamy in English Law. The International and Comparative Law Quarterly, 52(2), 369–400.
- Silverman, D. (2000). Doing Qualitative Research: A Practical Handbook. London: Sage.
- Singh, K., & Abratique, S. (2021, May 31). The impact of the national security law on Hong Kong. Reuters. Retrieved March 8, 2022, from <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/impact-national-security-law-hong-kong-2021-05-31/">https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/impact-national-security-law-hong-kong-2021-05-31/</a>
- Statistics Korea. International Migration Statistics in 2020. (2021, July 15). Retrieved February 13, 2022, from <a href="http://kostat.go.kr/portal/eng/pressReleases/8/5/index.board?bmode=read&amp;bSeq=&amp;aSeq=390995&amp;pageNo=1&amp;rowNum=10&amp;navCount=10&amp;currPg=&amp;searchInfo=&amp;sTarget=title&amp;sTxt=</a>
- Steger, I. (2022, January 27). Guardians of Hong Kong Culture Spring Up From California to Singapore. Bloomberg. Retrieved April 7, 2022, from <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2022-01-27/preserving-hong-kong-media-and-arts-culture-from-abroad">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2022-01-27/preserving-hong-kong-media-and-arts-culture-from-abroad</a>
- Steinbuch, Y. (2019, November 15). Hong Kong protesters use empty pool to practice throwing molotov cocktails. New York Post. Retrieved April 12, 2022, from <a href="https://nypost.com/2019/11/14/hong-kong-protesters-use-empty-pool-to-practice-throwing-molotov-cocktails/">https://nypost.com/2019/11/14/hong-kong-protesters-use-empty-pool-to-practice-throwing-molotov-cocktails/</a>
- Tamanaha, B. (2021). Legal Pluralism Explained: History, Theory, Consequences. Oxford University Press. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780190861551.001.0001">https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780190861551.001.0001</a>
- Tsoi, G. (2020, July 30). Hong Kong bars 12 opposition candidates from election. BBC News. and as such vary across different social fields, making generalizable claims Retrieved july 10, 2021, from <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-53593187">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-53593187</a>

- United Nations. (2020). World migration report 2020. International Organization for Migration. <a href="https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/wmr">https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/wmr</a> 2020.pdf
- United Nations. (2022). World migration report 2022. International Organization for Migration. <a href="https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/WMR-2022.pdf">https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/WMR-2022.pdf</a>
- Urinboyev, R. (2021). Migration and Hybrid Political Regimes. Oakland: University of California Press, 2021. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1525/luminos.96">https://doi.org/10.1525/luminos.96</a>
- Wai, L. C., & Tsoi, G. (2020, June 30). Hong Kong Security law: What is it and is it worrying? BBC News. Retrieved March 8, 2022, from <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-52765838">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-52765838</a>
- Wai, S., & Yiu, C. (1998). Whose Rule of Law? Rethinking Post- Colonial Legal Culture in Hong Kong. Social & Legal Studies, 7(2), 147–169. https://doi.org/10.1177/096466399800700201
- Weber, M. (1965). Politics as a vocation. Philadelphia: Fortress Press.
- Whitaker, M, E. Atkinson, P. (2021). Reflexivity in Social Research. Palgrave Macmillan: Cham. <a href="https://doi-org.ludwig.lub.lu.se/10.1007/978-3-030-84095-2">https://doi-org.ludwig.lub.lu.se/10.1007/978-3-030-84095-2</a>
- White, S., Nevitte, N., Blais, A., Gidengil, E., & Fournier, P. (2008). The Political Resocialization of Immigrants: Resistance or Lifelong Learning? Political Research Quarterly, 61(2), 268–281.
- Work, C. (2018, April 14). Park, Lee and the plight of Korean presidents. The Diplomat. Retrieved January 28, 2022, from <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2018/04/park-lee-and-the-plight-of-korean-presidents/">https://thediplomat.com/2018/04/park-lee-and-the-plight-of-korean-presidents/</a>
- World Bank. (2020). GDP current US\$. Retrieved from <a href="https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.CD?locations=CN-US-DE-JP-GB-IN&most recent value desc=true">https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.CD?locations=CN-US-DE-JP-GB-IN&most recent value desc=true</a>
- Wu, J. C. (1932). The Struggle Between Government of Laws and Government of Men in the History of China. China Law Review, 5(2), 53-71.
- Yang, W. (2020, August 18). Hong Kong: National Security Law Targets Overseas Activists.

  DW. Retrieved February 14, 2022, from

  <a href="https://www.dw.com/en/hong-kong-national-security-law-targets-overseas-activists/a-54608853">https://www.dw.com/en/hong-kong-national-security-law-targets-overseas-activists/a-54608853</a>
- Yew, T. L. (2021, July 13). China says it opposes U.S. interference in internal affairs related to Hong Kong. Reuters. Retrieved April 23, 2022, from <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/china/china-says-it-opposes-us-interference-internal-affairs-related-hong-kong-2021-07-13/">https://www.reuters.com/world/china/china-says-it-opposes-us-interference-internal-affairs-related-hong-kong-2021-07-13/</a>

- Zhang, D., & Ryden, E. (2002). Key concepts in Chinese philosophy. New Haven, Conn; London: Yale University Press
- Zixuan, L. (2018). The Influence of Confucianism on East Asian Countries. Atlantis Press. <a href="https://dx.doi.org/10.2991/icadce-18.2018.14">https://dx.doi.org/10.2991/icadce-18.2018.14</a>

# **Appendices**

## Appendix I

The structure of the interview questions following the three part analytical schema under which the questions were conceived.

Part one examined how the interviewee has experienced and conceptualized the legal shift in Hong Kong with questions such as:

- Why did you decide to come to South Korea?
- What do you think about the current situation in Hong Kong following the 2019 protests and China's involvement?
- What do you think about the national security law?
- What do you think about the way the democracy protests and national security law was reported on in the media?
- Do you expect social unrest to continue in Hong Kong?

Part two was concerned with exploring the plurality of normative orders existing in the life of Hong Kongers living in South Korea through asking questions such as:

- How has your life changed since coming to South Korea?
- How has life stayed the same?
- Would you say that your behavior has changed as a result of the events in Hong Kong?
- How have the institutions you are involved with reacted to the new circumstances in Hong Kong?
- How has your interactions with the South Korean state institutions been?
- Have you had any interactions with Hong Kong state institutions since moving?
- Have your social relationships changed since the events?

Part three focused on the impacts of state influence through asking questions such as:

- Are you, or do you expect to experience any economic punishment or rewards depending on your behavior towards the events in Hong Kong?
- Would you say that the economic punishment/reward affects your behavior?
- Do you find the communication of the Hong Kong or Chinese government with regards to the events in Hong Kong convincing?
- How does your social circle communicate with regards to the events in Hong Kong?

- How do you experience the communication around the events of Hong Kong to be outside of your social circle?
- Would you say that your behavior is affected by your social surroundings?
- Would you say that you are more aware of Hong Kong law or South Korean law in everyday life?

#### Appendix II

The interview questions in the rough order of which they were asked during the interviews:

- Why did you decide to come to South Korea?
- How has your life changed since coming to South Korea?
- How has life stayed the same?
- Would you say that your behavior has changed as a result of the events in Hong Kong?
- How have the institutions you are involved with reacted to the new circumstances in Hong Kong?
- How has your interactions with South Korean state institutions been?
- Have you had any interactions with Hong Kong state institutions since moving?
- Have your social relationships changed since the events?
- What do you think about the current situation in Hong Kong following the 2019 protests and China's involvement?
- What do you think about the national security law?
- What do you think about the way the democracy protests and national security law was reported on in the media?
- Do you expect social unrest to continue in Hong Kong?
- Are you, or do you expect to experience any economic punishment or rewards depending on your behavior towards the events in Hong Kong?
- Would you say that the economic punishment/reward affects your behavior?
- Do you find the communication of the Hong Kong or Chinese government with regards to the events in Hong Kong convincing?
- How does your social circle communicate with regards to the events in Hong Kong?
- How do you experience the communication around the events of Hong Kong to be outside of your social circle?
- Would you say that your behavior is affected by your social surroundings?
- Would you say that you are more aware of Hong Kong law or South Korean law in everyday life?